# The speed of propagation for KPP type problems. II - General domains

Henri Berestycki<sup>a</sup>, François Hamel<sup>b</sup> and Nikolai Nadirashvili<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup> EHESS, CAMS, 54 Boulevard Raspail, F-75006 Paris, France

<sup>b</sup> Université Aix-Marseille III, LATP, Faculté des Sciences et Techniques

Avenue Escadrille Normandie-Niemen, F-13397 Marseille Cedex 20, France

 $^{\rm C}$  CNRS, LATP, CMI, 39 rue F. Joliot-Curie, F-13453 Marseille Cedex 13, France

#### Abstract

This paper is devoted to nonlinear propagation phenomena in general unbounded domains of  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , for reaction-diffusion equations with Kolmogorov-Petrovsky-Piskunov (KPP) type nonlinearities. This article is the second in a series of two and it is the follow-up of the paper [8] which dealt which the case of periodic domains. This paper is concerned with general domains and we give various definitions of the spreading speeds at large times for solutions with compactly supported initial data. We study the relationships between these new notions and analyze their dependency on the geometry of the domain and on the initial condition. Some a priori bounds are proved for large classes of domains. The case of exterior domains is also discussed in detail. Lastly, some domains which are very thin at infinity and for which the spreading speeds are infinite are exhibited ; the construction is based on some new heat kernel estimates in such domains.

## Contents

1	Introduction and main results		2	
	1.1	Introduction	2	
	1.2	Spreading speeds in general domains and main results	4	
	1.3	Other related notions	10	
2	General properties			
	2.1	Relationship between $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ and $w^*(e, u_0)$	13	
	2.2	Independence of $w^*(e, u_0)$ and $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ from $u_0 \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	15	
	2.3	Upper bound for domains with the extension property	19	

### 3 The case of exterior domains

 $\mathbf{20}$ 

4	Don	nains with zero or infinite spreading speeds, or spreading speeds de-	
	$\mathbf{pen}$	ding on $z$	25
	4.1	Domains for which $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ depends on $z$	25
	4.2	Domains with zero spreading speeds	26
	4.3	Domains with infinite spreading speeds	27

## 1 Introduction and main results

### 1.1 Introduction

This paper is concerned with nonlinear spreading and propagation phenomena for reactiondiffusion equations in general unbounded domains. We consider reaction terms of the Fisher or KPP (for Kolmogorov, Petrovsky, Piskunov) type. Propagation phenomena in a homogeneous framework are well understood and we will recall below the main results. This article is the second in a series of two and it is the follow-up of the article [8] (part I). Both papers deal with *heterogeneous* problems. Part I was concerned with equations with periodic coefficients in domains having periodic structures. The present paper (part II) deals with reaction-diffusion equations with constant coefficients, but in very general domains which are not periodic. We define and analyze various notions of asymptotic spreading speeds for solutions with compactly supported initial data. Before introducing the main notions and stating the main results, let us recall some basic features of the homogeneous framework in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  and let us shortly recall some of the results in the periodic framework.

Consider first the Fisher-KPP equation :

$$u_t - \Delta u = f(u) \quad \text{in } \mathbb{R}^N. \tag{1.1}$$

It has been introduced in the celebrated papers of Fisher (1937, [18]) and KPP (1937, [32]) originally motivated by models in biology (u stands for the concentration of a species in such models). The main assumption is that f is say a  $C^1(\mathbb{R}_+)$  function satisfying

$$\begin{cases} f(0) = f(1) = 0, \quad f'(1) < 0, \quad f'(0) > 0, \quad f > 0 \text{ in } (0,1), \quad f < 0 \text{ in } (1,+\infty), \\ f(s) \le f'(0)s \quad \text{for all } s \in [0,1]. \end{cases}$$
(1.2)

Archetypes of such nonlinearities are f(s) = s(1-s) or  $f(s) = s(1-s^2)$ .

Two fundamental features of this equation account for its success in representing propagation (or invasion) and spreading. First, this equation has a family of planar travelling fronts. These are solutions of the form  $u(t, x) = U(x \cdot e - ct)$  where e is a fixed vector of unit norm which is the direction of propagation, and c > 0 is the speed of the front. Here  $U : \mathbb{R} \mapsto \mathbb{R}$  is given by

$$-U'' - cU' = f(U)$$
 in  $\mathbb{R}$ ,  $U(-\infty) = 1$ ,  $U(+\infty) = 0$ .

In the original paper of Kolmogorov, Petrovsky and Piskunov, it was proved that, under the above assumptions, there is a threshold value  $c^* = 2\sqrt{f'(0)} > 0$  for the speed c. Namely, no

fronts exist for  $c < c^*$ , and, for each  $c \ge c^*$ , there is a unique front U of the previous type. Uniqueness is up to shift in space or time variables.

Another fundamental property of this equation was established mathematically by Aronson and Weinberger (1978, [1]). It deals with the asymptotic speed of spreading. Namely, if  $u_0$  is a nonnegative continuous function in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  with compact support and  $u_0 \neq 0$ , then the solution u(t, x) of (1.1) with initial condition  $u_0$  at time t = 0 spreads with the speed  $c^*$  in all directions for large times : as  $t \to +\infty$ ,

$$\max_{|x| \le ct} |u(t,x) - 1| \to 0 \text{ for each } c \in [0,c^*), \text{ and } \max_{|x| \ge ct} u(t,x) \to 0 \text{ for each } c > c^*.$$

In Part I [8] and in an earlier paper [5], we introduced a general heterogeneous periodic framework extending (1.1). The types of equations which were considered there were :

$$u_t - \nabla \cdot (A(x)\nabla u) + q(x) \cdot \nabla u = f(x, u) \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \nu \cdot A\nabla u = 0 \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \tag{1.3}$$

where  $\nu$  denotes the outward unit normal on  $\partial\Omega$ . Both the coefficients of the equation, namely the diffusion matrix A(x), the drift q(x) and the reaction term f(x, s), as well as the geometry of the underlying domain  $\Omega$  were assumed to be periodic. More precisely, there are  $d \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$  and d positive real numbers  $L_1, \ldots, L_d$  such that

$$\begin{cases} \forall k \in L_1 \mathbb{Z} \times \dots \times L_d \mathbb{Z} \times \{0\}^{N-d}, \quad \Omega + k = \Omega \\ \exists C \ge 0, \ \forall \ x = (x_i)_{1 \le i \le N} \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad |x_{d+1}| + \dots + |x_N| \le C, \end{cases}$$
(1.4)

and the functions A, q and f are periodic with periods  $L_1, \ldots, L_d$  in the variables  $x_1, \ldots, x_d$ . Given a unit direction  $e \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \{0\}^{N-d}$ , a pulsating travelling front in the direction e is a solution u(t,x) of the type  $u(t,x) = U(x \cdot e - ct, x)$ , where U = U(s,x) is periodic in the variables  $x_1, \ldots, x_d$  (with periods  $L_1, \ldots, L_d$ ) and  $U(s, x) \to 1$  as  $s \to -\infty, U(s, x) \to 0$  as  $s \to +\infty$ , uniformly with respect to  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  (assuming that f(x,0) = f(x,1) = 0). Under some natural assumptions on f (generalizing the hypothesis (1.2)) and on A and q, existence of pulsating fronts for, and only for, speeds  $c > c^*(e)$  was proved in [5] and [8]. A variational formula for the minimal speed  $c^*(e)$ , in terms of some periodic eigenvalue problems) was also derived in [8]. These results extended some earlier results in dimension 1 (see e.g. [28, 42]) and in straight infinite cylinders with shear flows [13]. Let us mention here that other types of nonlinearities (combustion type, bistable type, other nonlinearities arising in population 39, 43, 44, 47 for some references on the existence of fronts in homogeneous or periodic media and formulæ for the speeds of propagation). Many papers dealt with the stability of travelling fronts in dimension 1, for equation (1.1) in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , or in straight infinite cylinders (see e.g. [1, 11, 14, 17, 30, 32, 33, 38, 36, 40, 41, 46]).

Furthermore, the same type of spreading properties holds in the periodic framework as in the homogeneous one. Namely, for problem (1.3) under the assumption that  $0 < f(x, s) \leq$  $f'_s(x, 0)s$  for all  $s \in (0, 1)$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , Gärtner and Freidlin [21] and Freidlin [19] in the case of  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , and then Weinberger [45] in the general periodic framework described above, proved the existence of an asymptotic spreading speed (or ray speed)  $w^*(e) > 0$  such that if u(t, x) solves (1.3) with a nonnegative, continuous and compactly supported initial condition  $u_0 \neq 0$ , then,

$$\begin{cases} \max_{x \in K, \ 0 \le s \le ct, \ x+se \in \overline{\Omega}} |u(t, x+se) - 1| \to 0 \quad \text{if} \quad 0 \le c < w^*(e) \\ \max_{x \in K, \ s \ge ct, \ x+se \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x+ste) \to 0 \quad \text{if} \quad c > w^*(e), \end{cases} \quad \text{as} \ t \to +\infty, \qquad (1.5)$$

for any large enough compact set K so that the sets in which the maxima are taken are not empty. Moreover,  $w^*(e)$  is given in terms of the minimal speeds of pulsating fronts by the geometrical formula  $w^*(e) = \min_{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \{0\}^{N-d}, \xi \cdot e > 0} c^*(\xi)/(e \cdot \xi)$  ([45], see also [1, 17, 29, 30] for other results with other types of nonlinearities in the homogeneous case, and [36, 41] for equations with shear flows in straight infinite cylinders ; other results, including some with more general time-space scalings, were also obtained in [35]). The dependency of  $c^*(e)$  and  $w^*(e)$  on the coefficients of (1.3) (monotonicity, bounds, asymptotics) is analyzed in Part I [8] (see also [2, 4, 7, 15, 26, 31]).

We also studied in [8] the influence of the geometry of the periodic domain  $\Omega$  (under assumption (1.4)) on the propagation speeds, for the equation

$$u_t = \Delta u + f(u)$$
 in  $\Omega$ ,  $\nu \cdot \nabla u = 0$  on  $\partial \Omega$ 

under assumption (1.2) for f. More precisely, one of the results was that

$$w^*(e) \le c^*(e) \le 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$$

and  $w^*(e) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  if and only if  $\Omega$  is invariant in the direction e (straight cylinder in the direction e, with bounded or unbounded section). Notice that this geometrical condition is also necessary for the equality  $c^*(e) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  to hold (see [8]). In other words, the presence of holes or of an undulating boundary always hinder the progression or the spreading. Moreover, we proved in [8] that the speeds  $c^*(e)$  are not in general monotone with respect to the size of the perforations. The inequality  $w^*(e) \leq c^*(e)$  always works. The equality  $w^*(e) = c^*(e) (= 2\sqrt{f'(0)})$  holds in the homogeneous framework (1.1) in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , but the inequality  $w^*(e) \leq c^*(e)$  may be strict in general (see Remark 1.12 in [8]).

### **1.2** Spreading speeds in general domains and main results

Let us now come back to the general non periodic case and deal with the Cauchy problem for the Fisher-KPP equation

$$\begin{cases} u_t = \Delta u + f(u) & \text{in } \Omega, \ t > 0, \\ \nu \cdot \nabla u = 0 & \text{on } \partial \Omega, \ t > 0, \\ u(0, x) = u_0(x) & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(1.6)

where  $\Omega$  is an open connected and locally  $C^1$  subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , with outward unit normal  $\nu$ . The initial condition  $u_0$  is continuous, nonnegative,  $u_0 \neq 0$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$  and  $u_0$  is compactly supported in  $\overline{\Omega}$ . One calls  $\mathcal{E}$  the set of such functions  $u_0$ . The  $C^1$  function  $f : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$  is assumed to satisfy (1.2). This assumption on f is made from now on throughout the paper. The

function u(t, x) is defined as the nondecreasing limit, as  $n \to +\infty$ , of the functions  $u^n(t, x)$ which solve the equation  $u_t^n = \Delta u^n + f(u^n)$  in  $\Omega \cap B_n$  for t > 0, with boundary condition  $\nu \cdot \nabla u^n = 0$  on  $\partial \Omega \cap B_n$ ,  $u^n = 0$  on  $\overline{\Omega} \cap \partial B_n$  and initial condition  $u^n(0, \cdot) = u_{0|\overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{B_n}}$ . Here,  $B_r$  denotes the open euclidean ball of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  with centre 0 and radius r > 0. Notice that, for all t > 0 and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ ,  $0 < u(t, x) < \max(\max_{\overline{\Omega}} u_0, 1)$  from the maximum principle.

Traveling or pulsating fronts do not exist anymore in this general non periodic framework, even if the notion of fronts can be generalized in very general geometries (see [6]). But the purpose of this paper is rather, first, to understand how we can extend the notions of asymptotic spreading speeds for the solutions of the Cauchy problem (1.6) with a compactly supported initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . Different definitions can be given, which are coherent with the periodic case. We then analyze the relationships between these general new definitions. Some other fundamental questions will then be asked : how do the spreading speeds depend on the initial condition ?, can they be compared to the spreading speed  $2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  of the whole space  $\mathbb{R}^N$ ? We will especially see that the answer to this last question is yes for a large class of domains, but is no in some domains for which the spreading speed is infinite. We also analyze in detail the case of exterior domains.

Let us now make more precise the definitions of spreading speeds in unbounded directions of  $\Omega$ . In all what follows, one calls B(z,r) the open euclidean ball of centre z and radius r in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . We also take the convention that, for a function  $v : E \subset \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\max_{\emptyset} v = +\infty$ .

**Definition 1.1** We say that  $\Omega$  is unbounded in a direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  if there exist  $R_0 \ge 0$ and  $s_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\overline{B(se, R_0)} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset$  for all  $s \ge s_0$ . With a slight abuse of notation, we set  $\overline{B(y, 0)} = \{0\}$  for all  $y \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . We then define  $R(e) \ge 0$  as

$$R(e) = \inf \{ R \ge 0, \exists s \in \mathbb{R}, \forall s' \ge s, B(s'e, R) \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset \}.$$

As an example, a periodic domain  $\Omega$ , satisfying (1.4), is unbounded in any unit direction  $e \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \{0\}^{N-d}$ .

Since problem (1.6) is well-understood when N = 1 (in which case unboundedness in the direction  $\pm 1$  means that  $\Omega \supset \pm [a, +\infty)$  for some  $a \in \mathbb{R}$ ), one can assume that  $N \ge 2$  in the sequel.

**Definition 1.2** Let e be a direction in which  $\Omega$  is unbounded and let  $R(e) \geq 0$  be as in Definition 1.1. Let u be the solution of (1.6) with initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

We define the spreading speed of u in the direction e as

$$w^*(e, u_0) = \inf \left\{ c > 0, \ \forall \ A > R(e), \ \lim_{t \to +\infty, \ s \ge ct, \quad x \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) = 0 \right\}.$$

We set  $w^*(e, u_0) = +\infty$  if there is no c > 0 such that  $\sup_{s \ge ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) \to 0$  as  $t \to +\infty$  for all A > R(e).

The nonnegative real number  $w^*(e, u_0)$ , if finite, can be viewed as the asymptotic speed of the leading edge of the solution u uniformly with respect to all cylinders along the direction e.

Another related notion, which is more precise in some sense, is that of spreading speed along a half-line. **Definition 1.3** Under the same assumptions as in Definition 1.2, we define the spreading speed of u along the half-line  $z + \mathbb{R}_+e$ , for  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , as

$$w^*(e,z,u_0) = \inf \left\{ c > 0, \ \exists \ A > 0, \ \limsup_{t \to +\infty, \ s \ge ct} \ \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t,x) = 0 \right\}.$$

We set  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = +\infty$  if for all c > 0 and A > 0,  $\sup_{s \ge ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \not\to 0$  as  $t \to +\infty$ .

The nonnegative real number  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ , if finite, is the asymptotic spreading speed of u locally along the line  $z + \mathbb{R}_+ e$  (notice that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, z + se, u_0)$  for all  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ ). We would like to thank S. Luckhaus for pointing us out this other notion of spreading speed.

**Remark 1.4** Under the above notations, call

$$R(e,z) = \inf \{ R \ge 0, \exists s \in \mathbb{R}, \forall s' \ge s, \overline{B(z+s'e,R)} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset \}.$$

Notice that R(e, 0) = R(e) and that  $R(e) - |z - (z \cdot e)e| \le R(e, z) \le R(e) + |z - (z \cdot e)e|$  for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . If R(e, z) > 0 and if there exists  $s \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $B(z + s'e, R(e, z)) \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset$  for all  $s' \ge s$ ,<sup>1</sup> then the definition of  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  is equivalent to the following one :

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) = \inf \left\{ c > 0, \lim_{t \to +\infty, s \ge ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se, R(e,z))} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) = 0 \right\}.$$

In the case where R(e, z) = 0 or if there is no  $s \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\overline{B(z + s'e, R(e, z))} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset$  for all  $s' \geq s$ , then the definition of  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  is equivalent to the following one :

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) = \inf \left\{ c > 0, \ \exists \ A > R(e, z), \ \limsup_{t \to +\infty, \ s \ge ct} \ \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t, x) = 0 \right\}.$$

Furthermore, it immediately follows from the above definitions that

$$\forall \ \gamma > w^*(e, u_0), \ \forall \ A > R(e), \quad \max_{x \in \overline{B(\gamma te, A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t, x) \to 0 \ \text{as} \ t \to +\infty$$

and that

$$\forall \ \gamma > w^*(e,z,u_0), \ \exists \ A > 0, \quad \max_{x \in \overline{B(z + \gamma te,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t,x) \to 0 \ \text{as} \ t \to +\infty.$$

<sup>1</sup>Notice that the existence of such a real number s is not guaranteed in general, as the following example shows : in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , call  $x_k = (k^2, 0)$  for  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and set  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} B(x_k, 1 + 1/k)$ . For e = (1, 0) and z = (0, 0), one has R(e) = R(e, z) = 1 but there is no  $s \in \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\overline{B(z + s'e, 1)} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset$  for all  $s' \ge s$ .

If  $\Omega$  is a periodic domain satisfying (1.4), then these new notions of asymptotic spreading speeds are coherent with the previous one  $w^*(e)$  characterized by (1.5), namely

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0) = w^*(e)$$

for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and for all unit direction  $e \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \{0\}^{N-d}$ .

In general non periodic domains, it is clear that the inequality

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) \le w^*(e, u_0)$$

holds for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . However, the inequality may be strict, as the following theorem shows. We can furthermore make more precise the relationship between  $w^*(e, u_0)$  and the  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  when z varies.

Before stating these results, let us introduce the following notation :

**Definition 1.5** Let  $\Omega$  be unbounded in a direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ . For any y and z in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , we say that  $\Omega$  satisfies Hypothesis  $H_{y,z}$  if there exist  $s_0 \in \mathbb{R}$  and a bounded open set  $\omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  such that 1)  $\overline{B(y, R(e, y))} \cup \overline{B(z, R(e, z))} \subset \omega$  and 2)  $\omega + se \cap \Omega$  is connected for all  $s \geq s_0$  and  $\partial(\omega + se \cap \Omega) \cap \Omega$  is of class  $C^{2,\alpha}$  uniformly with respect to  $s \geq s_0$ , for some  $\alpha > 0$ .

**Theorem 1.6** (Dependency on z) Let  $N \ge 2$  and  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  be given.

a) For each domain  $\Omega$  which is unbounded in the direction e and for each initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , one has

$$\sup_{z \in \mathbb{R}^N} w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0).$$
(1.7)

b) Assume that  $\Omega$  is unbounded in the direction e and that it satisfies Hypothesis  $H_{y,z}$  for some y and z in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Then

$$\forall u_0 \in \mathcal{E}, \quad w^*(e, y, u_0) = w^*(e, z, u_0).$$

As a consequence, if  $\Omega$  satisfies Hypothesis  $H_{y,z}$  for all points y and z in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , then  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0)$  for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

c) Given  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , there are some domains  $\Omega$  which are unbounded in the direction e and such that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) < w^*(e, u_0)$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

Part b) gives a sufficient condition for the spreading speed  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  not to depend on z. This condition is a type of relative connectedness and smoothness assumption in the direction e. It is especially satisfied if  $\Omega$  is a smooth periodic domain of the type (1.4).

The proof of part c) relies of some precise heat kernel estimates as well as on some lower bounds of  $w^*(e, u_0)$  for some domains containing half-spaces (see Remark 1.11 below). We actually prove more than what is stated in part c) : namely, up to translation and rotation, we exhibit some domains  $\Omega$  for which  $w^*(e, u_0) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = 0$ for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $z \cdot e' > h$  (here,  $e' \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  is any given direction which is orthogonal to e, and h is any given real number).

Some other fundamental questions concern the possible *a priori* dependency of  $w^*(e, u_0)$ or  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  on the initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , as well as some bounds for the spreading speeds. For periodic domains satisfying (1.4), one recalls that the spreading speeds do not depend on  $u_0$  (or on z) and are bounded from above by  $2\sqrt{f'(0)}$ . We will see that the same properties hold for a general class of domains. This class of domain is defined now : quoting Davies [16], an open subset  $\Omega$  of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  is said to have the *extension property* if, for all  $1 \leq p \leq +\infty$ , there exists a bounded linear map E from  $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$  into  $W^{1,p}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  such that Ef is an extension of f from  $\Omega$  to  $\mathbb{R}^N$  for all  $f \in W^{1,p}(\Omega)$ . This property is equivalent to the existence of  $\varepsilon > 0, k \in \mathbb{N}, M > 0$  and of a countable sequence of open sets  $(U_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  such that :

(i) if  $x \in \partial \Omega$ , then the ball with centre x and radius  $\varepsilon$  is contained in  $U_n$  for some n,

(ii) no point in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  is contained in more than k distinct sets  $U_n$ ,

(iii) for each n, there exists an isometry  $T_n : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}^N$  and a Lipschitz-continuous function  $\phi_n : \mathbb{R}^{N-1} \to \mathbb{R}$  whose Lipschitz norm is bounded by M. Moreover,  $U_n \cap \Omega = U_n \cap T_n \Omega_n$ , where

$$\Omega_n = \{ (z_1, \cdots, z_N) \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ \phi_n(z_1, \cdots, z_{N-1}) < z_N \}.$$

Any smooth bounded or exterior domain satisfies the extension property. So does any smooth periodic domain.

The following theorem provides a general sufficient condition for the spreading speeds  $w^*(e, u_0)$  and  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  not to depend on  $u_0$ .

**Theorem 1.7** (Dependency on  $u_0$ ) Let  $\Omega$  be a connected open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  satisfying the extension property, and assume that  $\partial\Omega$  is globally of class  $C^{2,\alpha}$  for some  $\alpha > 0$ . Let  $\mu_r^z$  denote the Lebesgue-measure of  $\Omega \cap B(z,r)$ . Assume that there exists  $R_0$  such that  $\mu_r^z > 0$  for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $r \geq R_0$ , and that  $\mu_{r+1}^z/\mu_r^z \to 1$  as  $r \to +\infty$ , uniformly in  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . Let u be the solution of (1.6) with a given initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

Then  $u(t,x) \to 1$  locally in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  as  $t \to +\infty$ . Furthermore,  $\Omega$  is unbounded in any direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and  $w^*(e, u_0)$  and  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  do not depend on the initial condition  $u_0$ , provided that  $u_0 < 1$ .

As far as bounds for the spreading speeds are concerned, the speed  $2\sqrt{f'(0)}$ , which is the spreading speed if  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$ , bounds from above the spreading speed if  $\Omega$  is a periodic domain satisfying (1.4). Furthermore, the same property turns out to be true for the large class of domains satisfying the extension property :

**Theorem 1.8** (General upper bound) Let  $\Omega$  be a locally  $C^1$  connected open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  satisfying the extension property. Assume that  $\Omega$  is unbounded in a direction e. Let u be the solution of (1.6) with a given initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . Then

$$w^*(e, u_0) \le 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$$
 (1.8)

and

$$\forall \ c > 2\sqrt{f'(0)}, \quad \max_{|x| \ge ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t,x) \to 0 \quad as \quad t \to +\infty.$$
(1.9)

Under the assumptions of Theorem 1.8, inequality (1.8) especially yields

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) \le 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$$

for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . Notice that property (1.9) is actually stronger than (1.8). Theorem 1.8 means that, for the large class of domains satisfying the extension property, the minimal speed of planar fronts,  $2\sqrt{f'(0)}$ , turns out to be an upper bound for the asymptotic spreading speeds in any direction e in which  $\Omega$  is unbounded, as for periodic domains.

Furthermore, as already underlined, for a periodic domain  $\Omega$  satisfying (1.4), for any unit vector  $e \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \{0\}^{N-d}$  and for any  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , inequality (1.8) is an equality if and only if  $\Omega$  is a cylinder in direction e. However, this property is far from true for general domains, as shows the following theorem for exterior domains :<sup>2</sup>

**Theorem 1.9** (Exterior domain) Let  $\Omega$  be a connected exterior domain of class  $C^1$ . Then,

$$\forall e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}, \ \forall z \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ \forall u_0 \in \mathcal{E}, \quad w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}.$$

Furthermore, if u solves (1.6) with  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , one has

$$\begin{cases} \forall \ 0 \le c < 2\sqrt{f'(0)}, & \max_{|x| \le ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} |u(t,x) - 1| \to 0 \\ \forall \ c > 2\sqrt{f'(0)}, & \max_{|x| \ge ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \to 0 \end{cases} \quad as \ t \to +\infty. \tag{1.10}$$

**Remark 1.10** The second property is clearly stronger than the first one. Theorem 1.9 actually extends the classical result of Aronson and Weinberger [1] mentionned above which was concerned with the case of the whole space  $\mathbb{R}^N$ .

**Remark 1.11** (Lower bounds for the spreading speeds for domains containing semi-infinite cylinders) The arguments used in the proof of Theorem 1.9 imply that if  $\Omega$  contains a semi-infinite cylinder in the direction e with large enough section, then  $w^*(e, u_0)$  is bounded from below by a constant close to  $2\sqrt{f'(0)}$ . More precisely, given  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $R_0 = R_0(\varepsilon) > 0$  such that if

$$\Omega \supset \mathcal{C}_{e,A,x_0,R} := \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ x \cdot e > A, \ |(x - x_0) - ((x - x_0) \cdot e)e| < R \}$$
(1.11)

for some  $A \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $R > R_0$ , then

$$w^*(e, u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon$$
 and  $w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon$  (1.12)

for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $|z - x_0 - ((z - x_0) \cdot e)e| < R$ . We refer to the end of Section 3 for the proof.

As a consequence, if  $\Omega$  contains a sequence of semi-infinite cylinders of the type  $(\mathcal{C}_{e,A_n,x_{0,n},R_n})_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  with  $A_n \in \mathbb{R}, x_{0,n} \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $R_n \to +\infty$  as  $n \to +\infty$ , then  $w^*(e,u_0) \geq 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . Of course, if  $\Omega$  satisfies the extension property as well, then  $w^*(e,u_0) = 2\sqrt{f(0)}$  in this case. Lastly, notice that the property of containing a sequence of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>A domain  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  is called exterior if  $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \Omega$  is compact.

such semi-infinite cylinders holds especially if  $\Omega$  contains a "semi-infinite half-space" in the direction e, namely if

$$\Omega \supset \{x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ x \cdot e > A, \ \pm (x \cdot e' - B) > 0\}$$

for some  $(A, B) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and  $e' \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  with  $e' \cdot e = 0$ . In this last case, one actually has that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) \geq 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and z such that  $\pm(z \cdot e' - B) > 0$  (see Remark 3.3 below).

As already underlined, any periodic domain  $\Omega$  satisfying (1.4) is such that  $0 < w^*(e, u_0) \leq 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all unit vector  $e \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \{0\}^{N-d}$  and for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . Furthermore, the upper bound holds for a large class of domains (see Theorem 1.8). However, the following theorem asserts that the spreading speeds  $w^*(e, u_0)$  and  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  may be zero or infinite for some domains.

**Theorem 1.12** (Domains with zero or infinite spreading speeds) a) There are some domains of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  which satisfy the extension property and are unbounded in every direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^1$ , and such that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0) = 0$  for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^1$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

b) For every  $N \ge 2$  and  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ , there are some domains of  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , which do not satisfy the extension property, and such that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0) = +\infty$  for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

Therefore, even in the class of domains satisfying the extension property, there are domains for which the asymptotic speeds  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  and  $w^*(e, u_0)$  are zero in any direction e (such a phenomenon does not happen under the periodicity condition (1.4). We actually exhibit in the proof of Theorem 1.12 some domains which have the shape of a spiral and for which the asymptotic spreading speeds are zero in all directions.

Furthermore, there is no universal upper bound without the extension property. Some domains with an infinite cusp have infinite spreading speeds (see the proof of Theorem 1.12, part b). For such domains, we prove some new specific lower bounds for the heat kernel (*see* Lemma 4.2 in Section 4.3 below).

#### **1.3** Other related notions

Here, we would like to mention some other notions of spreading speeds. We compare them to the notions introduced in Definitions 1.2 and 1.3 and state their main properties.

First, given a connected  $C^1$  open subset  $\Omega$  of  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , given  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , we can define the asymptotic spreading speed of the leading edge of the solution u of (1.6) in the direction e, uniformly with respect to the directions which are orthogonal to e, as

$$w^{**}(e, u_0) = \inf\left\{c > 0, \lim_{t \to +\infty} \sup_{x \cdot e \ge ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) = 0\right\},$$

provided that  $\Omega$  satisfies

 $\exists s \in \mathbb{R}, \forall s' \ge s, \quad \{x \in \mathbb{R}^N, x \cdot e \ge s'\} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset.$ (1.13)

Notice that if  $\Omega$  is unbounded in the direction e in the sense of Definition 1.1, then assumption (1.13) is immediately satisfied. This notion of asymptotic spreading speed  $w^{**}(e, u_0)$  is rougher than the previous ones  $w^*(e, u_0)$  or  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ , and it does not give a precise description of where or in which precise direction the leading edge of the solution u moves. However, we can compare it to the previous notions  $w^*(e, u_0)$  and  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  and we can derive some properties of  $w^{**}(e, u_0)$  from the above results.

It is immediate to check that if  $\Omega$  satisfies (1.13) and if it is unbounded in a direction  $e' \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  such that  $e' \cdot e > 0$ , then

$$\forall \ u_0 \in \mathcal{E}, \ \forall \ z \in \mathbb{R}^N, \quad w^{**}(e, u_0) \ge w^*(e', u_0) \times (e' \cdot e) \ ( \ge w^*(e', z, u_0) \times (e' \cdot e) \ ).$$

It may then happen that  $w^{**}(e, u_0) > w^*(e, u_0)$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . For instance, in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , call  $H = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^2, x_2 - x_1 > 0\}$ , let  $(a_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  be a sequence of negative numbers such that  $a_n/n \to -\infty$  as  $n \to +\infty$ , let

$$\Gamma = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} ([2n, 2n+1] \times \{0\} \cup [2n+1, 2n+2] \times \{a_{n+1}\} \cup \{2n+1, 2n+2\} \times [a_{n+1}, 0])$$

and let  $\Omega$  be a smooth open connected domain satisfying the extension property and such that

$$H \cup \Gamma \quad \subset \quad \Omega \quad \subset \quad \{x \in \mathbb{R}^2, \ d(x, H \cup \Gamma) < 1/3\},\$$

where d(x, E) denotes the euclidean distance of a point x to a set E. With e = (1, 0) and  $e' = (1/\sqrt{2}, 1/\sqrt{2})$ , one can check that  $w^*(e, u_0) = 0$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  (by using the same arguments as in the proofs of Theorem 1.8 or Theorem 1.12, part a)), while  $w^*(e', u_0) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  (because of Theorem 1.8 and Remark 1.11). Thus,

$$\forall u_0 \in \mathcal{E}, \quad w^{**}(e, u_0) \ge \sqrt{2}\sqrt{f'(0)} > 0 = w^*(e, u_0).$$

Furthermore, with the same arguments as in the proofs of Theorems 1.7, 1.8, 1.9 and 1.12, the following properties hold :

1) if  $\Omega$  satisfies the general assumptions of Theorem 1.7, then assumption (1.13) is satisfied for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and  $w^{**}(e, u_0)$  does not depend on  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , provided that  $u_0 < 1$ ;

2) if  $\Omega$  satisfies the assumptions of Theorem 1.8 (extension property), then –because of (1.9)–  $w^{**}(e, u_0) \leq 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and for any direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  such that (1.13) holds;

3) if  $\Omega$  is an exterior domain, then –because of (1.10)–  $w^{**}(e, u_0) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ ;

4) with the same examples as in Theorem 1.12, there are some domains of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  satisfying (1.13) for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^1$  and such that  $w^{**}(e, u_0) = 0$  for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^1$  and for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ ;

5) given  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ , there are some domains of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  satisfying (1.13) and such that  $w^{**}(e, u_0) = +\infty$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

Other notions are these of asymptotic spreading speeds, locally uniformly in the direction e or locally along a line  $z + \mathbb{R}_+ e$ , of the expanding region where u converges to 1. Namely,

if  $\Omega$  is unbounded in a direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and if u solves (1.6) with a given initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , we can define, under the same notations as above,

$$w_*(e, u_0) = \sup \left\{ c > 0, \quad u(t, x) \to 1 \text{ as } t \to +\infty \text{ locally uniformly in } x \in \overline{\Omega} \text{ and} \\ \forall A > R(e), \lim_{\tau \to +\infty} \lim_{t \to +\infty, \ \tau \le s \le ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(se, A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} |u(t, x) - 1| = 0 \right\}$$

and, for  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ ,

$$w_*(e, z, u_0) = \sup \left\{ c > 0, \quad u(t, x) \to 1 \text{ as } t \to +\infty \text{ locally uniformly in } x \in \overline{\Omega} \text{ and} \\ \exists A > 0, \lim_{\tau \to +\infty} \lim_{t \to +\infty, \ \tau \le s \le ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} |u(t, x) - 1| = 0 \right\}.$$

By convention, we set  $w_*(e, u_0) = 0$  if  $u(t, x) \to 1$  as  $t \to +\infty$  locally uniformly in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  but if there is no c > 0 such that, for all A > R(e),  $\limsup_{t \to +\infty, \tau \leq s \leq ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} |u(t,x)-1| \to 0$  as  $\tau \to +\infty$ . We set  $w_*(e, z, u_0) = 0$  if  $u(t, x) \to 1$  as  $t \to +\infty$  locally uniformly in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  but if  $\limsup_{t \to +\infty, \tau \leq s \leq ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} |u(t,x)-1| \neq 0$  as  $\tau \to +\infty$ , for any c > 0 and A > 0. Lastly, we set  $w_*(e, u_0) = w_*(e, z, u_0) = -\infty$  if u(t, x) does not converge to 1 locally uniformly in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  as  $t \to +\infty$ .

It follows immediately from the above definitions that

$$w_*(e, u_0) \le w_*(e, z, u_0) \le w^*(e, z, u_0) \le w^*(e, u_0)$$

for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . if  $\Omega$  is a periodic domain satisfying (1.4), then, because of (1.5), the equality holds for all  $e \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \{0\}^{N-d}$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . It is an interesting open question to ask if the equality  $w_*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, z, u_0)$  always hold, or if there are some domains for which the inequality  $w_*(e, z, u_0) < w^*(e, z, u_0)$  may be strict.

Furthermore, with the same arguments as the ones used in the next sections, one can prove the following properties :

1) if  $\Omega$  is unbounded in a direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ , then

$$\forall u_0 \in \mathcal{E}, \quad w_*(e, u_0) = \inf_{z \in \mathbb{R}^N} w_*(e, z, u_0) ;$$

2) if  $\Omega$  is unbounded in a direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and satisfies hypothesis  $H_{y,z}$  for some points y and z in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , and if  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  is less than 1, then  $w_*(e, y, u_0) = w_*(e, z, u_0)$ ;

3) if  $\Omega$  satisfies the general assumptions of Theorem 1.7, then  $w_*(e, u_0)$  and  $w_*(e, z, u_0)$  are nonnegative and do not depend on  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ , provided that  $u_0 < 1$ ;

4) if  $\Omega$  satisfies the assumptions of Theorem 1.8 (extension property), then –because of (1.9)– $w_*(e, u_0) \leq w_*(e, z, u_0) \leq 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}, z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and for any direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  in which  $\Omega$  is unbounded;

5) if  $\Omega$  is an exterior domain, then –because of (1.10)–  $w_*(e, u_0) = w_*(e, z, u_0) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$ for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ , for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ ;

6) there are some domains of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  which are unbounded in all directions  $e \in \mathbb{S}^1$  and such that  $w_*(e, u_0) = w_*(e, z, u_0) = 0$  for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^1$ , for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  (notice

that such domains are constructed in Section 4.2 so that the assumptions of Theorem 1.7 are satisfied, thus u converges to 1 locally in  $\overline{\Omega}$  as  $t \to +\infty$  and  $0 \le w_*(e, u_0) \le w_*(e, z, u_0)$ ;

7) given  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ , there are some domains of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  which are unbounded in the direction e and such that  $w_*(e, u_0) = w_*(e, z, u_0) = +\infty$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ .

**Outline of the paper.** The paper is organized as follows : Section 2 is devoted to the proof of the general properties (Theorems 1.6 (parts a) and b)), 1.7, 1.8), Section 3 is concerned with exterior domains (Theorem 1.9) and Section 4 deals with the construction of some domains for which the spreading speeds  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  really depend on z (Theorem 1.6, part c)). We also exhibit in Section 4 some domains with zero or infinite speeds of propagation (Theorem 1.12).

## 2 General properties

This section is devoted to the proofs of Theorems 1.6 (parts a) and b)), 1.7, 1.8. More precisely, we prove in Section 2.1 the relationship between the spreading speeds  $w^*(e, u_0)$ and  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ . In Section 2.2, we study the dependency on  $u_0$ . Lastly, in Section 2.3, we prove the general upper bound for the spreading speeds in the large class of domains satisfying the extension property.

### **2.1** Relationship between $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ and $w^*(e, u_0)$

This section is devoted to the proof of parts a) and b) of Theorem 1.6. The proof of part c) is given in Section 4. Let us begin with the

**Proof of formula (1.7) in Theorem 1.6.** Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$  be unbounded in a given direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and let  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  be given. Call R = R(e) the real number defined in Definition 1.1.

As already emphasized, the inequality

$$0 \le w^*(e, z, u_0) \le w^*(e, u_0)$$

follows from Definitions 1.2 and 1.3, for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . Notice also that formula (1.7) is immediate in the case where  $w^*(e, u_0) = 0$ . One can then assume here that  $w^*(e, u_0) > 0$ . Fix any  $\varepsilon \in (0, w^*(e, u_0))$  and set

$$\gamma = w^*(e, u_0) - \varepsilon.$$

There exists A > R such that

$$\sup_{s \ge \gamma t} \max_{x \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \not\to 0 \text{ as } t \to +\infty.$$

Therefore, there exist some sequences  $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \to +\infty$ ,  $(s_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  such that  $s_n \geq \gamma t_n$ , and some points  $(x_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  in  $\overline{B_A}$  such that  $x_n + s_n e \in \overline{\Omega}$  and

$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} u(t_n, x_n + s_n e) > 0.$$
(2.1)

Up to extraction of some subsequence, one can assume that  $x_n \to z \in \overline{B_A}$ .

We now claim that

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge \gamma.$$

Assume not. Then, owing to Definition 1.3, there is A' > 0 such that

$$\sup_{s \ge \gamma t} \max_{x \in \overline{B_{A'}}, \ x+z+se \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x+z+se) \to 0 \text{ as } t \to +\infty.$$

For *n* large enough,  $x_n - z \in \overline{B_{A'}}$ . On the other hand,  $s_n \ge \gamma t_n$  and  $(x_n - z) + z + s_n e = x_n + s_n e \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Thus,  $u(t_n, x_n + s_n e) \to 0$  as  $n \to +\infty$ . This contradicts (2.1).

Therefore, the claim  $w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge \gamma$  is proved. Hence,

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge w^*(e, u_0) - \varepsilon$$

for all  $\varepsilon > 0$  and formula (1.7) follows.

**Proof of part b) of Theorem 1.6.** Assume that  $\Omega$  satisfies Hypothesis  $H_{y,z}$  for some points y and z in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Let the real number  $s_0$  and the open set  $\omega$  be as in Hypothesis 1.5.

From the definition of R(e, y) and R(e, z), and from the smoothness assumption in Hypothesis 1.5, there exist  $\beta > 0$ ,  $\gamma > 0$ ,  $s_1 \ge s_0$  and a map  $s \mapsto w_s \in \mathbb{R}^N$  defined in  $[s_1, +\infty)$  such that

$$\begin{cases} \forall \ \delta \in [0,\beta], & \overline{B(y+\delta e, R(e,y)+\beta)} \cup \overline{B(z+\delta e, R(e,z)+\beta)} \subset \omega, \\ \forall \ s \ge s_1, & \overline{B(y+se, R(e,y)+\beta)} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset, & \overline{B(z+se, R(e,z)+\beta)} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset, \\ \forall \ s \ge s_1, & B(w_s,\gamma) \subset \omega + se \ \cap \ \Omega. \end{cases}$$

Fix any  $u_0$  in  $\mathcal{E}$  and let u solve (1.6). If both spreading speeds  $w^*(e, y, u_0)$  and  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  are infinite, then the desired conclusion  $w^*(e, y, u_0) = w^*(e, z, u_0)$  follows. Assume now that at least one of the spreading speeds, say  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ , is finite. Fix any  $c > w^*(e, z, u_0)$ . From the connectedness and smoothness assumptions in Hypothesis 1.5, Harnack inequality yields the existence of  $\eta > 0$  such that

$$\forall t \ge 1, \ \forall s \ge s_1, \quad \max_{x \in \overline{B(y+se,R(e,y)+\beta)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t,x) \le \eta \min_{x \in \overline{B(z+se+\beta e,R(e,z)+\beta)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t+\beta/c,x).$$
(2.2)

From Definition 1.3, there exists A > 0 such that

$$\sup_{s \ge ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \to 0 \text{ as } t \to +\infty.$$

As already underlined in Remark 1.4, one can assume, even if it means decreasing A, that  $A \leq R(e, z) + \beta$ .

Let  $\varepsilon$  be any positive real number. There exists then  $t_0 \geq \max(1, s_1/c)$  such that

$$\forall t \ge t_0, \ \forall s \ge ct, \quad \max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t,x) \le \varepsilon.$$

Choose any  $t \ge t_0$  and  $s \ge ct$ . Observe that  $t + \beta/c \ge t_0$  and  $s + \beta \ge c(t + \beta/c)$ , whence

$$\max_{x \in \overline{B(z+se+\beta e,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t+\beta/c,x) \le \varepsilon.$$
(2.3)

Since  $t \ge t_0 \ge 1$  and  $s \ge ct \ge ct_0 \ge s_1$ , and since  $A \le R(e, z) + \beta$ , it follows from (2.2) and (2.3) that

$$\max_{x\in\overline{B(y+se,R(e,y)+\beta)\cap\overline{\Omega}}} \ u(t,x) \leq \eta \min_{x\in\overline{B(z+se+\beta e,A)}\cap\overline{\Omega}} \ u(t+\beta/c,x) \leq \eta \ \varepsilon.$$

Since this is true for all  $t \ge t_0$  and  $s \ge ct$  and since  $\eta$  is independent of  $\varepsilon$ , one gets that

$$\sup_{s \ge ct} \max_{x \in \overline{B(y+se,R(e,y)+\beta)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \to 0 \text{ as } t \to +\infty.$$

Therefore,  $w^*(e, y, u_0) \leq c$ . Since this inequality holds for all  $c > w^*(e, z, u_0)$ , one concludes that  $w^*(e, y, u_0)$  is finite and satisfies  $w^*(e, y, u_0) \leq w^*(e, z, u_0)$ .

By changing the role of y and z, one then concludes that  $w^*(e, y, u_0) = w^*(e, z, u_0)$  and the proof of part b) of Theorem 1.6 is complete.

## **2.2** Independence of $w^*(e, u_0)$ and $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ from $u_0$

The proof of Theorem 1.7 is based on some auxiliary results. Let us first introduce a few notations. If D is an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $\overline{\Omega} \cap D \neq \emptyset$ , we call

$$\lambda_D = \inf_{\psi \in C_c^1(\overline{\Omega} \cap D), \ \psi \neq 0} \ \frac{\int_{\Omega \cap D} |\nabla \psi|^2}{\int_{\Omega \cap D} \psi^2},$$

where  $C_c^1(\overline{\Omega} \cap D)$  denotes the set of functions which are of class  $C^1$  in  $\overline{\Omega} \cap D$  and have a support which is compactly included in  $\overline{\Omega} \cap D$ . Under the assumptions of Theorem 1.7, for all  $r \geq R_0$  and  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , we denote

$$\lambda_r^z = \lambda_{B(z,r)}$$

where we recall that B(z, r) denotes the open euclidean ball of radius r and centre z.

Lemma 2.1 Under the assumptions of Theorem 1.7,

$$\lambda_r^z \to 0 \text{ as } r \to +\infty \text{ uniformly in } z \in \mathbb{R}^N.$$

**Proof.** Fix a family  $(\zeta_r)_{r \geq R_0}$  of  $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$  functions such that, for each  $r \geq R_0$ , the support of  $\zeta_r$  is included in B(0, r+1) and  $\zeta_r = 1$  in B(0, r). One can choose the functions  $\zeta_r$  so that  $\|\zeta_r\|_{C^1(B(0,r+1))} \leq C$ , for some constant C independent from  $r \geq R_0$ .

Let  $r \geq R_0$  and z be any point in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Call  $\zeta_r^z$  the function defined by  $\zeta_r^z(x) = \zeta_r(x-z)$  for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . One has

$$0 \le \lambda_{r+1}^{z} \le \frac{\int_{\Omega \cap B(z,r+1)} |\nabla \zeta_{r}^{z}|^{2}}{\int_{\Omega \cap B(z,r+1)} (\zeta_{r}^{z})^{2}} \le C^{2} \frac{|\Omega \cap (B(z,r+1) \setminus B(z,r))|}{|\Omega \cap B(z,r)|} \le C^{2} \frac{\mu_{r+1}^{z} - \mu_{r}^{z}}{\mu_{r}^{z}},$$

where |E| denotes the Lebesgue-measure of a measurable set  $E \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ . Since  $\mu_{r+1}^z / \mu_r^z \to 1$  uniformly in  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  as  $r \to +\infty$ , the conclusion of Lemma 2.1 follows.

It is immediate by definition that  $D \mapsto \lambda_D$  is nonincreasing with the respect to the inclusion (in the class of open sets D such that  $\overline{\Omega} \cap D \neq \emptyset$ ), and it is known that if  $\Omega$  and D are smooth, with outward unit normals  $\nu$  and  $\nu_D$  such that  $\nu(x) \cdot \nu_D(x) = 0$  for all  $x \in \partial \Omega \cap \partial D$ , then there is an eigenfunction function  $\psi_D \in C^2(\Omega \cap D) \cap C^1(\overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D})$  such that

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta\psi_D = \lambda_D\psi_D & \text{in } \Omega \cap D \\
\psi_D \ge 0 & \text{in } \overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D} \\
\psi_D = 0 & \text{on } \overline{\Omega} \cap \partial D \\
\partial_\nu\psi_D = 0 & \text{on } \partial\Omega \cap D \\
\|\psi_D\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega \cap D)} = 1.
\end{cases}$$
(2.4)

Furthermore, if  $\Omega \cap D$  is connected, then  $\psi_D > 0$  in  $\overline{\Omega} \cap D$ .

**Proposition 2.2** Let  $\Omega$  be a domain satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 1.7. Let g:  $[0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$  be a  $C^1$  function such that g(0) = g(1) = 0, g'(0) > 0, g > 0 in (0, 1) and g < 0 in  $(1, +\infty)$ . Let u be a classical bounded solution of

$$\begin{cases}
\Delta u + g(u) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega \\
 u \ge 0 & \text{in } \Omega \\
 \partial_{\nu} u = 0 & \text{on } \partial\Omega.
\end{cases}$$
(2.5)

Then  $u \equiv 0$  or  $u \equiv 1$ .

If compared to Proposition 1.14 in Part I ([8]), the proof of this Proposition 1.14 strongly used the periodicity of the domain but could deal with equations involving gradient terms. Proposition 2.2 is restricted to the case of equation (2.5) without gradient terms but it deals with the case of domains  $\Omega$  which may or may not be periodic.

**Proof of Proposition 2.2.** Without loss of generality, one can assume that  $u \neq 0$ , whence u > 0 in  $\overline{\Omega}$  from the strong maximum principle and Hopf lemma.

First, from of Lemma 2.1, there exists  $R > R_0$  such that

$$0 \le \lambda_R^z < \frac{g'(0)}{2}$$
 for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$ .

Assume now  $\inf_{\overline{\Omega}} u = 0$ . There exists then a sequence  $(z_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$  such that

$$u(z_n) \to 0 \text{ as } n \to +\infty.$$

From Harnack inequality, it follows that

$$\max_{z\in\overline{\Omega}\cap\overline{B(z_n,R+1)}}u(z)\to 0 \text{ as } n\to +\infty$$

Therefore, there exists  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  such that

$$0 = \Delta u + g(u) > \Delta u + \frac{g'(0)}{2}u \text{ in } \Omega \cap B(z_N, R+1)$$

$$(2.6)$$

because u > 0 in  $\overline{\Omega}$  and g'(0) > 0. Let now D be a smooth open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $B(z_N, R) \subset D \subset B(z_N, R+1)$  and  $\nu(x) \cdot \nu_D(x) = 0$  for all  $x \in \partial\Omega \cap \partial D$ , and let  $\psi_D$  solve (2.4). Since u is continuous and positive in  $\overline{\Omega}$ , there exists  $\varepsilon_0 > 0$  such that

$$\varepsilon \psi_D \leq u \text{ in } \overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D}$$

for all  $\varepsilon \in [0, \varepsilon_0]$ . Let

$$\varepsilon^* = \sup \{\varepsilon > 0, \ \varepsilon \psi_D \le u \text{ in } \overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D} \}.$$

One has  $0 < \varepsilon_0 \leq \varepsilon^* < +\infty$ , and  $\varepsilon^* \psi_D \leq u$  in  $\overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D}$ . Furthermore, there is a point  $x \in \overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D}$  such that  $\varepsilon^* \psi_D(x) = u(x)$ . Since u > 0 is  $\overline{\Omega}$ , it follows that  $x \in \overline{\Omega} \cap D$ . But  $\lambda_D \leq \lambda_{B(z_N,R)} = \lambda_R^{z_N} \leq g'(0)/2$ , whence  $\varepsilon^* \psi_D$  satisfies

$$-\Delta(\varepsilon^*\psi_D) \le \frac{g'(0)}{2}\varepsilon^*\psi_D \text{ in } \Omega \cap D.$$

If  $x \in \Omega \cap D$ , it follows from the strong maximum principle that  $\varepsilon^* \psi_D \equiv u$  in the connected component of  $\Omega \cap D$  containing x. This is impossible because of the strict inequality in (2.6) and the positivity of u and g'(0).

As a consequence,  $\varepsilon^* \psi_D < u$  in  $\Omega \cap D$  and  $x \in \partial \Omega \cap D$ . But Hopf lemma then yields  $\partial_{\nu}(\varepsilon^* \psi_D)(x) > \partial_{\nu} u(x)$ , which is again impossible because both quantities are zero.

One has then reached a contradiction. Therefore,

$$m := \inf_{\overline{\Omega}} \ u > 0.$$

Choose now  $\xi_0$  such that

$$0 < \xi_0 < \min(m, 1),$$

and let  $\xi(t)$  be the solution of  $\dot{\xi}(t) = g(\xi(t))$  with  $\xi(0) = \xi_0$ . Since g > 0 on (0,1) and g(1) = 0, one gets that  $\xi'(t) > 0$  for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $\xi(+\infty) = 1$ . On the other hand, since u solves (2.5), the parabolic maximum principle implies that  $u(z) \ge \xi(t)$  for all  $z \in \overline{\Omega}$  and  $t \ge 0$ . Thus,  $m \ge 1$ .

Similarly, using the fact that g < 0 in  $(1, +\infty)$ , one gets that  $M := \sup_{\overline{\Omega}} u \leq 1$ . As a conclusion,  $u \equiv 1$ , and the proof of Proposition 2.2 is complete.

Let us now turn to the

**Proof of Theorem 1.7.** Under the notations of Theorem 1.7, it follows from the strong parabolic maximum principle that u(t, x) > 0 for all t > 0 and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ . From Lemma 2.1, there exists  $R > R_0$  such that  $\lambda_R^0 \leq f'(0)/2$ . Let D be a smooth open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $B(0, R) \subset D \subset B(0, R+1)$  and  $\nu(x) \cdot \nu_D(x) = 0$  for all  $x \in \partial\Omega \cap \partial D$ , and let  $\psi_D$  solve (2.4). By continuity, one has

$$u(1,\cdot) \ge \varepsilon \psi_D$$
 in  $\overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D}$ 

for some  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough. Since  $\lambda_D \leq \lambda_R^0 \leq f'(0)/2$ , one can choose  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough so that  $\varepsilon \leq 1$  and

$$\Delta(\varepsilon\psi_D) + f(\varepsilon\psi_D) = -\lambda_D \varepsilon\psi_D + f(\varepsilon\psi_D) \ge 0 \text{ in } \Omega \cap D.$$

Therefore,

$$\forall t \ge 1, \ \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad u(t+1,x) \ge v(t,x), \tag{2.7}$$

where v solves (1.6) with initial condition

$$v(0,x) = \begin{cases} \varepsilon \psi_D(x) & \text{if } x \in \overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{D} \\ 0 & \text{if } x \in \overline{\Omega} \setminus \overline{D}. \end{cases}$$

From the choice of  $\varepsilon$ ,  $v(0, \cdot)$  is a subsolution of the corresponding elliptic equation, whence v(t, x) is nondecreasing in t for each  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Since  $0 \leq \varepsilon \psi_D \leq \varepsilon \leq 1$  and f(1) = 0, one also has  $v(t, x) \leq 1$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ . From standard parabolic estimates, v(t, x) converges locally uniformly in  $\overline{\Omega}$  to a classical solution w = w(x) of

$$\begin{cases} \Delta w + f(w) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega \\ \partial_{\nu} w = 0 \text{ on } \partial \Omega \\ 0 \le w \le 1 \text{ in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$

Furthermore,  $w \ge v(0, \cdot)$ , whence  $w \ne 0$ . It follows from Proposition 2.2 that  $w \equiv 1$ . Inequality (2.7) then yields

$$\liminf_{t \to +\infty} \min_{x \in K} u(t, x) \ge 1$$

for all compact  $K \subset \overline{\Omega}$ .

On the other hand,  $u_0$  is bounded, whence  $u_0 \leq M$  for some M > 0. Thus,  $u(t, x) \leq \xi(t)$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , where  $\xi = \xi(t)$  solves  $\dot{\xi} = f(\xi)$  with  $\xi(0) = M$ . From the choice of f (f is positive in (0, 1) and negative in  $(1, +\infty)$ ), one concludes that  $\xi(t) \to 1$  as  $t \to +\infty$ . Hence,

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} \max_{x \in K} u(t, x) \le 1$$

for all compact  $K \subset \overline{\Omega}$ .

One concludes that  $u(t, x) \to 1$  as  $t \to +\infty$  locally uniformly in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ .

Let now  $u_0$  and  $v_0$  be two continuous, nonnegative and nonzero functions which are compactly supported in  $\overline{\Omega}$ . Assume that  $u_0$  and  $v_0$  are less than 1. Let e be a unit vector in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Notice that the assumptions in Theorem 1.7 immediately imply that  $\Omega$  is unbounded in the direction e.

Since  $\max_{\overline{\Omega}} v_0 < 1$  and  $v_0$  is compactly supported, it follows from the first part of the proof of Theorem 1.7 that  $u(t_0, x) \geq v_0(x)$  for all  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , for some  $t_0 \geq 0$ . Therefore,  $u(t+t_0, x) \geq v(t, x)$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , whence  $w^*(e, u_0) \geq w^*(e, v_0)$ .

Changing the roles of u and v leads to the inequality  $w^*(e, v_0) \ge w^*(e, u_0)$ . Therefore,  $w^*(e, u_0) = w^*(e, v_0)$ .

The same arguments also imply that

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, z, v_0)$$

for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $(u_0, v_0) \in \mathcal{E}^2$  with  $u_0, v_0 < 1$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ . That completes the proof of Theorem 1.7.

### 2.3 Upper bound for domains with the extension property

This section is devoted to the

**Proof of Theorem 1.8.** As already underlined, it is sufficient to prove property (1.9). Fix a speed  $c > 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . Let then  $R_0 > 0$  be such that  $B_{R_0}$  contains the support of  $u_0$  and let  $C_0 > 4$ ,  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $t_0 > 0$  be such that

$$\forall t \ge t_0, \ \forall z \in B_{R_0}, \ \forall |x| \ge ct, \quad \frac{|z-x|^2}{C_0 t} \ge (f'(0)+\varepsilon)t.$$

$$(2.8)$$

Call v(t, x) the solution of

$$\begin{cases} v_t = \Delta v \\ \partial_{\nu} v = 0 \text{ on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$

with initial condition  $u_0$ . Since  $f(s) \leq f'(0)s$  for all  $s \geq 0$ , the maximum principle yields

$$0 \le u(t,x) \le e^{f'(0)t}v(t,x)$$

for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ .

The function v can be written as

$$v(t,x) = \int_{\Omega} p(t,z,x) u_0(z) dz,$$

where p is the heat kernel in  $\Omega$  with Neumann boundary conditions on  $\partial\Omega$ . Since  $\Omega$  satisfies the extension property, it follows from Theorem 2.4.4 by Davies [16] that there exists  $C_1 > 0$ such that  $0 \leq p(t, z, x) \leq C_1 t^{-N/2}$  in  $\Omega \times \Omega$  and for all 0 < t < 1. Since p(t, x, x) is nonincreasing with respect to t for each x, one gets that

$$\forall x \in \Omega, \ \forall t > 0, \quad p(t, x, x) \le \frac{1}{g(t)},$$

where, say,  $g(t) = (C_1 t^{-N/2} + C_1)^{-1}$ .

Since the function g is "regular" in the sense of [22] and since  $C_0 > 4$ , it follows from the Gaussian upper bounds by Grigor'yan [22] that there exist two positive constants  $\delta$  and  $C_2$ , which only depends on  $C_0$  and g, such that

$$\forall \ (z,x) \in \Omega \times \Omega, \ \forall \ t > 0, \quad p(t,z,x) \le \frac{C_2}{g(\delta t)} e^{-\frac{r^2}{C_0 t}},$$

where r = r(z, x) denotes the geodesic distance between z and x in  $\overline{\Omega}$ .

Since the geodesic distance in  $\overline{\Omega}$  is bounded from below by the euclidean distance, it follows from all above estimates that

$$0 \le u(t,x) \le e^{f'(0)t} \|u_0\|_{\infty} \int_{B_{R_0}} \frac{C_2}{g(\delta t)} e^{-\frac{|z-x|^2}{C_0 t}} dz.$$

One concludes from (2.8) that

$$0 \le u(t, x) \le ||u_0||_{\infty} \frac{C_2}{g(\delta t)} |B_{R_0}| e^{-\varepsilon t}$$

for all  $t \ge t_0$  and  $|x| \ge ct$ ,  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ . The estimate (1.9) follows and

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) \le w^*(e, u_0) \le 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$$

for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

## 3 The case of exterior domains

This section is devoted to the proof of Theorem 1.9. Throughout this section, we say that  $\Omega$  is an exterior domain if  $\Omega$  is a connected open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \Omega$  is compact and  $\partial \Omega$  is of class  $C^1$ .

**Lemma 3.1** Let  $\Omega$  be an exterior domain of  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , let  $u_0 \not\equiv 0$  be nonnegative, continuous, bounded in  $\overline{\Omega}$  and let u(t, x) be the solution of (1.6) with initial condition  $u_0$ . Assume that  $f : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$  is  $C^1$ , and such that f(0) = f(1) = 0, f'(0) > 0, f > 0 on (0, 1) and f < 0 on  $(1, +\infty)$ . Then  $u(t, x) \to 1$  locally uniformly in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  as  $t \to +\infty$ .

If  $\Omega$  were smoother (of class  $C^{2,\alpha}$ ), then Lemma 3.1 would follow from Theorem 1.7. The proof of Lemma 3.1 will actually be similar but simpler than that of the first part of Theorem 1.7. It is sketched here for the sake of completeness.

**Proof of Lemma 3.1.** First of all, as in the proof of Theorem 1.7, it follows from the boundedness of  $u_0$  and from the profile of f that  $\limsup_{t\to+\infty} \sup_{x\in\overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \leq 1$ .

Choose R > 0 large enough so that  $\lambda_R < f'(0)$ , where  $(\lambda_R, \psi_R)$  is the pair of first eigenvalue and first eigenfunction of problem

$$\begin{cases}
-\Delta\psi_R = \lambda_R\psi_R & \text{in } B_R \\
\psi_R > 0 & \text{in } B_R \\
\psi_R = 0 & \text{on } \partial B_R \\
\|\psi_R\|_{L^{\infty}(B_R)} = 1.
\end{cases}$$
(3.1)

This is indeed possible since  $\lambda_R \to 0$  as  $R \to +\infty$ .

Then fix  $R_0 > 0$  such that  $\mathbb{R}^N \setminus \Omega \subset B_{R_0}$ . From the strong parabolic maximum principle, one has u(t, x) > 0 for all t > 0 and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Therefore, by continuity, there exists  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough so that

$$u(1,x) \ge \varepsilon \psi_R(x-x_0)$$
 for all  $x \in B(x_0,R)$ 

and for all  $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$  with  $|x_0| = R_0 + R$ .

As a consequence,  $u(1+t,x) \ge v(t,x)$  for all  $t \ge 0$  and for all  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , where v is the solution of (1.6) with initial condition

$$v_0(x) = \begin{cases} 0 \text{ if } x \in \overline{\Omega} \text{ and } (|x| \le R_0 \text{ or } |x| \ge R_0 + 2R) \\ \max_{|x_0|=R_0+R, \ x \in \overline{B(x_0,R)}} \varepsilon \psi_R(x - x_0) \text{ if } R_0 < |x| < R_0 + 2R. \end{cases}$$

Even if it means decreasing  $\varepsilon > 0$ , one can assume from the choice of R that

$$\Delta(\varepsilon\psi_R) + f(\varepsilon\psi_R) = -\varepsilon\lambda_R\psi_R + f(\varepsilon\psi_R) \ge 0 \text{ in } B_R$$

and that  $\varepsilon \leq 1$  (whence  $\varepsilon \psi_R \leq 1$  and  $v_0 \leq 1$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ ). Therefore,  $v_0$  is a subsolution for the associated elliptic equation and v(t,x) is nondecreasing with respect to t. Moreover,  $v(t,x) \leq 1$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Hence, standard parabolic estimates imply that v(t,x)converges locally uniformly in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  as  $t \to +\infty$  to a classical solution  $v_{\infty}$  of

$$\begin{cases} \Delta v_{\infty} + f(v_{\infty}) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega \\ \partial_{\nu} v_{\infty} = 0 \text{ on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$

Furthermore,  $0 \leq \neq v_0 \leq 1$ , whence  $0 \leq v_0 \leq v_\infty \leq 1$ . From the strong elliptic maximum principle, one gets that  $v_\infty > 0$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ .

Using the same arguments as in the proof of Proposition 2.2, one easily gets that

$$v_{\infty}(x) \ge \varepsilon \psi_R(x - te)$$
 in  $B(te, R)$ 

for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  and for all  $t \ge R + R_0$ . Indeed,  $\varepsilon' \psi_R(\cdot - te)$  vanishes on  $\partial B(te, R)$  and is a subsolution of  $\Delta \phi + f(\phi) \ge 0$  in B(te, R), for each  $\varepsilon' \in [0, \varepsilon]$ .

Thus,  $v_{\infty}(x) \geq \varepsilon \psi_R(0)$  as soon as  $|x| \geq R_0 + R$ , whence

$$\inf_{\mathbb{R}^N \setminus B_{R_0+R}} v_{\infty} > 0.$$

Since  $v_{\infty}$  is continuous and positive in  $\overline{\Omega}$ , it follows that  $m = \inf_{\overline{\Omega}} v_{\infty} > 0$ .

If *m* is reached at some point  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , the strong elliptic maximum principle and Hopf lemma yield  $m \ge 1$ , since f > 0 in (0, 1). Then  $v_{\infty} \equiv 1$  (remember that  $v_{\infty} \le 1$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ ). If *m* is not attained, there exists a sequence of points  $(x_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$  such that  $|x_n| \to +\infty$  and  $v_{\infty}(x_n) \to m$  as  $n \to +\infty$ . The functions  $w_n(x) = v_{\infty}(x+x_n)$  then converge locally uniformly in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , up to extraction of some subsequence, to a classical solution  $w_{\infty}$  of  $\Delta w_{\infty} + f(w_{\infty}) = 0$ in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  with  $m = w_{\infty}(0) \le w_{\infty} \le 1$  in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . One concludes as above that m = 1.

Therefore,  $v_{\infty} \equiv 1$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ . Since  $u(1+t, x) \ge v(t, x)$  for all  $t \ge 1$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , it follows that

$$\liminf_{t \to +\infty} \min_{x \in K} u(t, x) \ge 1,$$

for all compact subset  $K \subset \overline{\Omega}$ . Together with  $\limsup_{t \to +\infty} \sup_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \leq 1$ , that completes the proof of Lemma 3.1.

**Lemma 3.2** Let u(t,x) be a solution of (1.6) with  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^N$  and with an initial condition  $u_0 \not\equiv 0$  which is nonnegative, continuous and bounded. Let  $g : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$  be of class  $C^1$ , and such that g(0) = g(1) = 0, g'(0) > 0, g > 0 on (0,1) and g < 0 on  $(1, +\infty)$ . Then, for all  $0 \leq c < 2\sqrt{g'(0)}$  and for all  $e \in \mathbb{R}^N$  with |e| = 1,

$$u(t, x + ct e) \to 1$$

locally uniformly in  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$  as  $t \to +\infty$ .

This lemma could actually follow from a result by Aronson and Weinberger [1], which was based on the construction of subsolutions involving planar travelling fronts, for the parabolic problem. We present a simpler proof here, which is mainly based on elliptic arguments. Notice also that the case c = 0 is included in Lemma 3.1.

**Proof of Lemma 3.2.** As in Lemma 3.1, one has that  $\limsup_{t\to+\infty} \sup_{x\in\mathbb{R}^N} u(t,x) \leq 1$ .

Let  $e \in \mathbb{R}^N$  be fixed such that |e| = 1 and let  $0 \le c < 2\sqrt{g'(0)}$ . Let R > 0 be large enough so that  $\lambda_R + c^2/4 < g'(0)$ , where  $(\lambda_R, \psi_R)$  is the pair of first eigenvalue and first eigenfunction of problem (3.1) in the ball  $B_R$ . Since u is continuous and u(t, x) > 0 for all t > 0 and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , one can choose  $\varepsilon > 0$  small enough so that

$$\forall x \in \overline{B_R}, \quad u(1, x + ce) \ge \varepsilon e^{-ce \cdot x/2} \psi_R(x) =: w_0(x).$$

Even if it means decreasing  $\varepsilon > 0$ , one can assume that  $w_0 \leq 1$  in  $B_R$  and

$$\Delta w_0 + ce \cdot \nabla w_0 + g(w_0) = -\left(\lambda_R + \frac{c^2}{4}\right)w_0 + g(w_0) \ge 0$$
 in  $B_R$ .

Since the function  $(t, x) \mapsto v(t, x) := u(t, x + ct e)$  satisfies the equation

$$\partial_t v = \Delta v + ce \cdot \nabla v + g(v),$$

it follows then that  $v(1+t, x) \ge w(t, x)$  for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ , where w satisfies the same equation as v with initial condition  $w(0, x) = w_0(x)$  if  $x \in B_R$  and w(0, x) = 0 if  $|x| \ge R$ .

Furthermore, from the choice of  $\varepsilon$ , w(t, x) is nondecreasing in t for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and converges as  $t \to +\infty$  locally uniformly in  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$  to a classical solution  $w_{\infty}$  of

$$\Delta w_{\infty} + ce \cdot \nabla w_{\infty} + g(w_{\infty}) = 0 \text{ in } \mathbb{R}^{N}$$

such that  $0 \le w_{\infty} \le 1$  in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  and  $w_{\infty} \ge w_0$  in  $B_R$ . It follows from Proposition 1.14 in [8] that  $w_{\infty} \equiv 1$ .

Therefore,  $\liminf_{t\to+\infty} \min_{x\in K} u(t, x + ct e) \ge 1$  for all compact subset  $K \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ . That completes the proof of Lemma 3.2.

Let us now turn to the

**Proof of Theorem 1.9.** As already underlined, one only has to prove formula (1.10). Let u solve (1.6) with an initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . Under the assumptions of Theorem 1.9, the exterior domain  $\Omega$  satisfies the extension property, whence

$$\max_{|x| \ge ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} \ u(t, x) \to 0 \text{ as } t \to +\infty,$$

as soon as  $c > 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$ .

On the other hand, one easily gets as usual that

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} \sup_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) \le 1.$$

Therefore, one only has to prove that  $\liminf_{t\to+\infty} \min_{|x|\leq ct, x\in\overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \geq 1$  if  $0 \leq c < 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$ .

Let c be fixed such that  $0 \le c < 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  and let  $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$  be fixed. It follows from Lemma 3.1 that there exists  $t_0 > 0$  such that

$$\forall t \ge t_0, \ \forall x \in \partial\Omega, \quad u(t,x) \ge 1 - \varepsilon.$$

Let now g be a  $C^1$  function such that  $g \leq f$  in  $[0, +\infty)$ ,  $g(0) = g(1 - \varepsilon) = 0$ , g > 0 in  $(0, 1 - \varepsilon)$ , g < 0 in  $(1 - \varepsilon, +\infty)$  and g'(0) = f'(0). Let  $v_0$  be a continuous and compactly supported function defined in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , such that  $0 \leq v_0 \leq 1 - \varepsilon$  and  $v_0 \not\equiv 0$ . Assume furthermore that  $v_0$  is radially symmetric, nonincreasing with respect to r = |x| and that  $u(t_0, x) \geq v_0(x)$  for all  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Lastly, let v(t, x) be the solution of (1.6) in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , with nonlinearity g instead of f, and initial condition  $v_0$ .

It follows by construction of g that  $v(t, x) \leq 1 - \varepsilon$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . Therefore,  $u(t + t_0, x) \geq 1 - \varepsilon \geq v(t, x)$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $x \in \partial \Omega$ . The above assumptions on g and  $v_0$  then yield that

$$\forall t \ge 0, \ \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad u(t+t_0, x) \ge v(t, x).$$

Thus,

$$\liminf_{t \to +\infty} \min_{|x| \le ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) \ge \liminf_{t \to +\infty} \min_{|x| \le ct + ct_0, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} v(t, x) \ge \liminf_{t \to +\infty} \min_{|x| \le ct + ct_0, \ x \in \mathbb{R}^N} v(t, x).$$

On the other hand, v stays radially symmetric in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  and nonincreasing with respect to r = |x| for all time  $t \ge 0$ . Therefore,

$$\liminf_{t \to +\infty} \min_{|x| \le ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) \ge \liminf_{t \to +\infty} v(t, c(t + t_0)e)$$

for any given direction  $e \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ . But,

$$\liminf_{t \to +\infty} v(t, c(t+t_0)e) = 1 - \varepsilon,$$

by applying the conclusion of Lemma 3.2 to the function g (remember that  $0 \le c < 2\sqrt{f'(0)} = 2\sqrt{g'(0)}$  from the choice of g).

Since  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$  was arbitrary, one concludes that

$$\liminf_{t \to +\infty} \min_{|x| \le ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t, x) \ge 1.$$

Eventually,

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \max_{|x| \le ct, \ x \in \overline{\Omega}} |u(t, x) - 1| = 0$$

for all  $c \in [0, 2\sqrt{f'(0)})$  and the proof of Theorem 1.9 is complete.

The same type of arguments as above give a lower bound for the spreading speeds  $w^*(e, u_0)$  and  $w^*(e, z, u_0)$  in a domain  $\Omega$  containing a semi-infinite cylinder in the direction e, with large enough section :

**Proof of formula (1.12) in domains**  $\Omega$  satisfying (1.11). Fix  $\varepsilon \in (0, 2\sqrt{f'(0)}]$  and  $R_0 > 0$  large enough so that

$$\forall R \ge R_0, \quad \lambda_R + \frac{(2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon)^2}{4} < f'(0),$$

where  $(\lambda_R, \psi_R)$  is the pair of first eigenvalue and first eigenfunction of problem (3.1) in the ball  $B_R$ . Let  $\Omega$  satisfy (1.11) for some  $A \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $R > R_0$ . Fix any R' such that  $R_0 \leq R' < R$  and set

$$z_0 = x_0 - (x_0 \cdot e)e + (A + 1 + R')e$$

The assumption (1.11) implies that

$$\forall s \ge 0, \quad \Omega \supset \overline{B(z_0 + se, R')}.$$

As in the proof of Lemma 3.2, there exists  $\eta > 0$  small enough so that

$$\forall x \in \overline{B_{R'}}, \quad u(1, x + z_0) \ge \eta e^{-(2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon)e \cdot x/2} \psi_{R'}(x) =: w_0(x)$$

and  $w_0 \leq 1$  in  $\overline{B_{R'}}$ . From the choice of  $R_0$ , the function  $w_0$  is a subsolution of

$$\Delta w_0 + (2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon)e \cdot \nabla w_0 + f(w_0) \ge 0 \text{ in } B_{R'}$$

The function  $v(t,x) = u\left(t+1, x+z_0 + (2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon)te\right)$  satisfies

$$\partial_t v = \Delta v + (2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon)e \cdot \nabla v + f(v),$$

especially for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $x \in \overline{B_{R'}}$ . Furthermore,  $v(t, x) \ge 0$  for all  $x \in \partial B_{R'}$ . It follows from the maximum principle that

 $v(t,x) \ge w(t,x)$  for all  $t \ge 0$  and for all  $x \in \overline{B_{R'}}$ ,

where w solves the same equation as v in  $B_{R'}$ , with initial condition  $w(0, x) = w_0(x)$  in  $B_{R'}$ and boundary condition w(t, x) = 0 for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $x \in \partial B_{R'}$ . Furthermore,  $0 \le w(t, x) \le 1$ for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $x \in \overline{B_{R'}}$ , and w is nondecreasing in t for all  $x \in \overline{B_{R'}}$ . Standard parabolic estimates imply that  $w(t, x) \to w_{\infty}(x)$  as  $x \to +\infty$ , where  $w_{\infty}$  satisfies the corresponding elliptic equation and  $w_{\infty}(x) \ge w_0(x)$  for all  $x \in \overline{B_{R'}}$ .

As a consequence,

$$\forall x \in B_{R'}, \quad \liminf_{t \to +\infty} u\left(t+1, x+z_0 + (2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon)te\right) \geq w_0(x) > 0.$$

Thus,  $w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $|z - z_0 - ((z - z_0) \cdot e)e| < R'$ . Since this is true for all  $R' \in [R_0, R)$ , one concludes that

$$w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon$$

for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $|z - z_0 - ((z - z_0) \cdot e)e| < R$ .

Together with Theorem 1.6, that completes the proof of (1.12).

**Remark 3.3** The above arguments imply that if

$$\Omega \supset \{x \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ x \cdot e > A, \ \pm (x \cdot e' - B) > 0\}$$

for some  $(A, B) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and  $e' \in \mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  with  $e' \cdot e = 0$ , then, for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $R_0 > 0$  such that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)} - \varepsilon$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and

$$z \in \bigcup_{R \ge R_0, \ z_0 \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ \pm (z_0 \cdot e' - B) > R} B(z_0, R).$$

Therefore,  $w^*(e, z, u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and z such that  $\pm (z \cdot e' - B) > 0$ .

## 4 Domains with zero or infinite spreading speeds, or spreading speeds depending on z

This section is devoted to the construction of some particular domains for which the spreading speeds may be zero, infinite, or may depend on the position z.

## 4.1 Domains for which $w^*(e, z, u_0)$ depends on z

This subsection is devoted to the

**Proof of Theorem 1.6, part c).** Up to translation and rotation, one can assume, say, that e = (1, 0, ..., 0) and z = (0, 2, 0, ..., 0).

Let  $(a_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$  be a sequence of positive real numbers such that

$$\frac{a_n}{n} \to +\infty \text{ as } n \to +\infty.$$

Let  $\Gamma$  be the subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  defined by

$$\Gamma = \{(x_1, 0), x_1 \ge 0\} \cup \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*} \{n\} \times [0, a_n].$$

Let  $\tilde{\Omega}$  be any open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  such that

$$\Gamma \subset \tilde{\Omega} \subset \left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^2, \ d(x, \Gamma) < \frac{1}{3} \right\}$$

and such that  $\Omega_2 := \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \overline{\tilde{\Omega}}$  is connected and satisfies the extension property defined in Section 1. Here, d(y, E) denotes the euclidean distance of a point  $y \in \mathbb{R}^m$  to a subset  $E \subset \mathbb{R}^m$ .

We then set  $\Omega = \Omega_2$  is N = 2 and  $\Omega = \Omega_2 \times \mathbb{R}^{N-2}$  if  $N \ge 3$ . The open set  $\Omega$  is clearly unbounded in the direction *e*. But such a domain clearly does not satisfy the assumptions of part b) of Theorem 1.6 (more precisely,  $\Omega$  does not satisfy Hypothesis  $H_{y,y'}$ , for any y and y' such that, say,  $y_2 > 1/3 > -1/3 > y'_2$ ).

Furthermore,

$$\forall u_0 \in \mathcal{E}, \quad w^*(e, u_0) \le 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$$

from Theorem 1.8. On the other hand, since  $\Omega \supset \{x \in \mathbb{R}^N, x_2 < -1/3\}$ , Remark 1.11 implies that  $w^*(e, u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  and  $w^*(e, z', u_0) \ge 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $z' \in \mathbb{R}^N$ such that  $z'_2 < -1/3$ . Hence,  $w^*(e, u_0) = w^*(e, z', u_0) = 2\sqrt{f'(0)}$  for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $z' \in \mathbb{R}^N$ such that  $z'_2 < -1/3$ .

Remember that z = (0, 2, 0, ..., 0). Let  $\gamma > 0$  be any fixed positive real number and let  $u_0$  be in  $\mathcal{E}$ . From the construction of  $\Omega$ , one has that

$$\forall \ s \ge 0, \quad \overline{B(z + se, 1)} \cap \overline{\Omega} \neq \emptyset.$$

Let  $C_0 > 4$  be given. The same arguments and notations as in the proof of Theorem 1.8 yield the existence of some positive constants  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$  and  $\delta$  such that

$$0 \le u(t,x) \le e^{f'(0)t} \|u_0\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \int_{\operatorname{supp}(u_0)} C_2 C_1(\delta^{-1}t^{-1} + 1) e^{-\frac{r^2(y,x)}{C_0t}} dy$$

for all t > 0,  $s \ge 0$  and  $x \in \overline{B(z + se, 1)} \cap \overline{\Omega}$ . Here,  $\operatorname{supp}(u_0)$  denotes the support of  $u_0$  and r(y, y') stands for the geodesic distance in  $\overline{\Omega}$  between two points y and y' in  $\overline{\Omega}$ . Since  $\operatorname{supp}(u_0)$  is compact, it follows from the construction of  $\Omega$  (especially the fact that  $a_n/n \to +\infty$  as  $n \to +\infty$ ) that

$$\inf_{y \in \text{supp}(u_0), s \ge \gamma t, x \in \overline{B(z+se,1)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \frac{r(y,x)}{t} \to +\infty \text{ as } t \to +\infty.$$

Thus, for all  $\beta > 0$ , there is  $t_0 > 0$  such that

$$0 \le u(t,x) \le e^{f'(0)t} ||u_0||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} C_2 C_1(\delta^{-1}t^{-1} + 1) |\operatorname{supp}(u_0)| e^{-\beta t}$$

for all  $t \ge t_0$ ,  $s \ge \gamma t$  and  $x \in \overline{B(z + se, 1)} \cap \overline{\Omega}$ . Therefore,

$$\lim_{s \ge \gamma t, \ t \to +\infty} \sup_{x \in \overline{B(z+se,1)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) = 0.$$

Since this is true for all  $\gamma > 0$ , one concludes that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = 0$ .

Actually, the same type of arguments imply that

$$w^*(e, z', u_0) = 0$$

for all  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$  and  $z' \in \mathbb{R}^N$  such that  $z'_2 > 1/2$  (by changing the radius 1 by  $1/2 + \varepsilon$  for some small  $\varepsilon = \varepsilon(z') > 0$ ).

### 4.2 Domains with zero spreading speeds

Proof of Theorem 1.12, part a). Let us define the curve

$$\Gamma = \{(t\cos t, t\sin t), \ t \ge 0\}$$

and let  $\Omega$  be a smooth open connected subset of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  satisfying the extension property and such that, say,  $\Omega \setminus \overline{B_{2\pi}} = \{x, d(x, \Gamma) < 1\} \setminus \overline{B_{2\pi}}$ . Such a domain  $\Omega$  is like a spiral. It is clear

that  $\Omega$  is unbounded in every unit direction e of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . It is also clear that  $\Omega$  satisfies the assumptions of Theorem 1.7, and thus  $u(t,x) \to 1$  locally in  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  as  $t \to +\infty$ , for any solution u of (1.6) with initial condition  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

Let  $u_0 \neq 0$  be a nonnegative, continuous and compactly supported function in  $\overline{\Omega}$ . Let  $C_0 > 4, e \in \mathbb{S}^1$  be given, and let R > 0 such that  $\overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{B(se, R)} \neq \emptyset$  for all  $s \geq 0$ . With the same arguments and notations as in the proof of Theorem 1.8, one has

$$\forall t > 0, \ \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad 0 \le u(t, x) \le e^{f'(0)t} \|u_0\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \int_{\operatorname{supp}(u_0)} C_2 C_1(\delta^{-1}t^{-1} + 1) e^{-\frac{r^2(z, x)}{C_0 t}} dz,$$

for some positive constants  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$  and  $\delta$ .

Fix any  $\gamma > 0$  and  $A \ge R$ . For all  $s \ge 0$  and for all t > 0, one has

$$0 \le \max_{x \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \le C_1 C_2 \|u_0\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} (\delta^{-1}t^{-1} + 1) e^{f'(0)t} \int_{\operatorname{supp}(u_0)} e^{-\frac{r_{\overline{z},s}}{C_0 t}} dz,$$

~2

where

$$\tilde{r}_{z,s} = \min_{y \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} r(z,y).$$

But, owing to the definition of  $\Omega$ , there exist  $\eta > 0$  and  $t_0 > 0$  such that

$$\forall t \ge t_0, \ \forall s \ge \gamma t, \ \forall z \in \operatorname{supp}(u_0), \ \tilde{r}_{z,s} = \min_{y \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} \ r(z,y) \ge \eta \ t^2$$

Thus, for all  $t \geq t_0$ ,

$$0 \le \sup_{s \ge \gamma t} \max_{x \in \overline{B(se,A)} \cap \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \le C_1 C_2 \|u_0\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} (\delta^{-1} t^{-1} + 1) e^{f'(0)t} |\operatorname{supp}(u_0)| e^{-\eta t^3/C_0} \to 0$$

as  $t \to +\infty$ .

Therefore,  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0) = 0$  for all  $e \in \mathbb{S}^1$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ .

### 4.3 Domains with infinite spreading speeds

The proof of part b) of Theorem 1.12 is based on the following Lemmas 4.1 and 4.2. In the remaining part of this section, we fix  $N \ge 2$  and we call (x, x') the coordinates in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ , where  $x = x_1$  and  $x' = (x_2, \dots, x_N)$ . Let us set  $r' = |x'| = \sqrt{x_2^2 + \dots + x_N^2}$ . Let  $h : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be the function defined for all  $s \in \mathbb{R}$  by

$$h(s) = e^{-e^s + s}$$

Set

$$\tilde{\Omega} = \{(x, x') \in \mathbb{R}^N, \ x > A, \ 0 \le r' < h(x)\},\$$

where A > 0 is a positive real number to be chosen later, and let  $\Omega$  be an open connected and locally  $C^1$  domain such that

$$\Omega \subset \Omega \subset \Omega \cup \{A - 1 \le x \le A, \ 0 \le r' < 1\}.$$

Such a domain  $\Omega$  has the shape of an infinite cusp, and it obviously does not satisfy the extension property defined in Section 1.

**Lemma 4.1** Under the above notations, call  $\phi(x, x') = \phi(x, r') = \cos r' - e^{-x} \cos(\sqrt{2}r')$  for all  $(x, x') \in \mathbb{R}^N$ . Then there exists A > 0 large enough such that

$$\begin{cases} \Delta \phi + \phi &\leq 0 \text{ in } \tilde{\Omega} \\ \partial_{\nu} \phi &\geq 0 \text{ on } \partial \tilde{\Omega} \cap \{x > A\} \end{cases}$$

and  $1/2 \leq \phi \leq 1$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ .

**Proof.** A straightforward calculation gives that the function  $\phi$  is of class  $C^2$  in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  and that

$$\Delta \phi + \phi = \frac{N-2}{r'} (-\sin r' + \sqrt{2}e^{-x}\sin(\sqrt{2}r'))$$

if r' > 0. Therefore,  $\Delta \phi + \phi \leq 0$  in  $\tilde{\Omega}$  for A large enough.

On the other hand, for  $(x, x') \in \partial \tilde{\Omega} \cap \{x > A\}$ , one has r' = h(x) and

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_{\nu}\phi(x,x') &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{h'(x)^2 + 1}} \left( -h'(x)e^{-x}\cos(\sqrt{2}h(x)) - \sin h(x) + \sqrt{2}e^{-x}\sin(\sqrt{2}h(x)) \right) \\ &= \frac{h(x)}{\sqrt{h'(x)^2 + 1}} \left( e^{-x} + O(h^2(x)) \right) \\ &\geq 0 \text{ for } x \text{ large enough.} \end{aligned}$$

Lastly, the condition  $1/2 \le \phi \le 1$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$  immediately holds if A is large enough. That completes the proof of Lemma 4.1.

The following lemma provides some lower estimates for the heat kernel in such domains  $\Omega$ .

**Lemma 4.2** Under the assumptions of Lemma 4.1, let p(t, w, z) denote the heat kernel in  $\Omega$  with Neumann boundary conditions on  $\partial\Omega$ . Then, there exists a time T > 0 such that, for all compact subset  $K \subset \overline{\Omega}$ ,

$$\inf_{t \ge T, w \in K, z \in \overline{\Omega}} p(t, w, z) > 0.$$

**Proof.** Let us first fix  $T_0 > 0$  such that  $e^{-T_0} \leq 1/4$ . Let K be a compact subset of  $\overline{\Omega}$  and let R > 0 be such that the open ball  $B_R$  contains K and  $\overline{\Omega} \cap \{x \leq A\}$ . Let q(t, w, z) denote the heat kernel in  $\Omega \cap B_R$  with Neumann boundary conditions on  $\partial\Omega \cap B_R$  and Dirichlet boundary conditions on  $\overline{\Omega} \cap \partial B_R$ . One has immediately that  $p(t, w, z) \geq q(t, w, z)$  for all t > 0 and  $(w, z) \in (\overline{\Omega} \cap \overline{B_R})^2$ . Therefore, there exists  $\eta > 0$  such that, say,

$$\forall 1 \le t \le 1 + T_0, \ \forall w \in K, \ \forall z = (x, x') \in \overline{\Omega} \cap \{x \le A\}, \quad p(t, w, z) \ge q(t, w, z) \ge \eta.$$
(4.1)

Let  $\eta$  be as above, and let w be any given point in K. Let  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $\beta > 0$  be two arbitrary positive real numbers, and let  $\overline{u}$  be the function defined for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $z = (x, x') \in \overline{\Omega}$  by

$$\overline{u}(t,z) = p(1+t,w,z) + \varepsilon e^{\beta x}.$$

One immediately checks that

$$\partial_t \overline{u} - \Delta \overline{u} + \beta^2 \overline{u} = \beta^2 p(1+t, w, z) > 0$$

for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $z \in \Omega$ . Furthermore, for all  $z = (x, x') \in \partial \tilde{\Omega} \cap \{x > A\}$ , one has

$$\partial_{\nu}\overline{u} = -\frac{\varepsilon\beta e^{\beta x}h'(x)}{\sqrt{h'(x)^2 + 1}} \ge 0.$$

Lastly,  $\overline{u}(t, \cdot) \ge \eta$  on  $\partial \tilde{\Omega} \cap \{x = A\}$  for all  $0 \le t \le T_0$ , because of (4.1).

Call now  $\underline{u}$  the function defined for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $z \in \overline{\Omega}$  by

$$\underline{u}(t,z) = \eta - 2\eta\phi(z)e^{-(1+\beta^2)t} - \beta^2\eta t.$$

From Lemma 4.1, the function  $\underline{u}$  satisfies

$$\partial_t \underline{u} - \Delta \underline{u} + \beta^2 \underline{u} = 2\eta (\Delta \phi + \phi) e^{-(1+\beta^2)t} - \beta^4 \eta t \le 0$$

for all  $z \in \overline{\tilde{\Omega}}$  and  $t \ge 0$ . Furthermore,

$$\partial_{\nu}\underline{u} = -2\eta\partial_{\nu}\phi \ e^{-(1+\beta^2)t} \le 0 \text{ on } \partial\tilde{\Omega} \cap \{x > A\}$$

from Lemma 4.1, and  $\underline{u}(t, \cdot) \leq \eta$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$  for all  $t \geq 0$ . Lastly, since  $\phi \geq 1/2$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ , one has that

$$\overline{u}(0,\cdot) \ge \varepsilon > 0 \ge \underline{u}(0,\cdot) \text{ in } \overline{\tilde{\Omega}}.$$

The parabolic maximum principle yields  $\overline{u}(t,z) \geq \underline{u}(t,z)$  for all  $0 \leq t \leq T_0$  and  $z \in \tilde{\Omega}$ . In other words,

$$\forall \ 0 \le t \le T_0, \ \forall \ z \in \overline{\tilde{\Omega}}, \quad p(1+t,w,z) + \varepsilon e^{\beta x} \ge \eta - 2\eta \phi(z) e^{-(1+\beta^2)t} - \beta^2 \eta t$$

Since  $\varepsilon > 0$  and  $\beta > 0$  were arbitrary, it follows that

$$\forall \ 0 \le t \le T_0, \ \forall \ z \in \tilde{\Omega}, \quad p(1+t,w,z) \ge \eta - 2\eta \phi(z)e^{-t}.$$

Since  $\phi \leq 1$  in  $\overline{\Omega}$ , one has  $\phi e^{-T_0} \leq e^{-T_0} \leq 1/4$  from the choice of  $T_0$ . Therefore,

$$\forall z \in \overline{\tilde{\Omega}}, \quad p(1+T_0, w, z) \ge \eta/2.$$

From (4.1), one concludes that  $p(1 + T_0, w, z) \ge \eta/2$  for all  $z \in \overline{\Omega}$ . As a consequence,

$$p(t, w, z) \ge \eta/2$$

for all  $t \ge T := 1 + T_0$  and for all  $z \in \overline{\Omega}$ . Since  $w \in K$  was arbitrary, the proof of Lemma 4.2 is complete (notice that T does not depend on K).

Let us now turn to the

**Proof of Theorem 1.12, part b).** Let  $\Omega$  be as above and such that the conclusion of

Lemma 4.1 holds. Let  $e = e_1 = (1, 0, \dots, 0)$ . It is clear that  $\Omega$  is unbounded in the direction e. Let  $u_0 \neq 0$  be a continuous, nonnegative and compactly supported function in  $\overline{\Omega}$ , and let u(t, x) be the solution of (1.6) with initial condition  $u_0$ .

Let us first observe that

$$\forall t \ge 0, \ \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad u(t,x) \ge v(t,x),$$

where v is the solution of (1.6) with initial condition  $v_0 = \min(u_0, 1)$ . Since  $0 \le v(t, x) \le 1$  for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , and since  $f \ge 0$  in [0, 1], one gets that

$$\forall t \ge 0, \ \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad v(t,x) \ge V(t,x),$$

where V solves the heat equation  $V_t = \Delta V$  with Neumann boundary conditions on  $\partial \Omega$  and initial condition  $v_0$ .

Therefore, under the notations of Lemma 4.2, one has

$$\forall t \ge 0, \ \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad u(t,x) \ge V(t,x) = \int_{\operatorname{supp}(v_0)} p(t,w,x)v_0(w)dw.$$

Since  $\operatorname{supp}(v_0)(=\operatorname{supp}(u_0))$  is a compact subset of  $\overline{\Omega}$ , Lemma 4.2 implies that there exist T > 0 and  $\delta > 0$  such that

$$\forall t \ge T, \ \forall w \in \operatorname{supp}(u_0), \ \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}, \quad p(t, w, x) \ge \delta.$$

Hence,

$$u(t,x) \ge \varepsilon := \delta \int_{\operatorname{supp}(u_0)} v_0(w) dw > 0$$

for all  $t \geq T$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ .

As a consequence,  $u(t+T,x) \ge \zeta(t) > 0$  for all  $t \ge 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , where  $\zeta$  solves  $\dot{\zeta} = f(\zeta)$  with  $\zeta(0) = \varepsilon > 0$ . Since  $\zeta(t) \to 1$  as  $t \to +\infty$  (because of the profile of f), one gets that  $\liminf_{t \to +\infty} \inf_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \ge 1$ .

On the other hand,  $u(t,x) \leq \xi(t)$  for all  $t \geq 0$  and  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ , where  $\xi$  solves  $\dot{\xi} = f(\xi)$ and  $\xi(0) = \max_{\overline{\Omega}} u_0 \in (0, +\infty)$ . Since  $\xi(t) \to 1$  as  $t \to +\infty$ , one gets as usual that  $\limsup_{t\to +\infty} \sup_{x\in\overline{\Omega}} u(t,x) \leq 1$ .

As a conclusion,  $u(t, x) \to 1$  as  $t \to +\infty$  uniformly with respect to  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$ .

Owing to Definitions 1.2 and 1.3, it follows that  $w^*(e, z, u_0) = w^*(e, u_0) = +\infty$  for all  $z \in \mathbb{R}^N$  and  $u_0 \in \mathcal{E}$ . That completes the proof of Theorem 1.12, part b).

## References

- D.G. Aronson, H.F. Weinberger, Multidimensional nonlinear diffusions arising in population genetics, Adv. Math. 30 (1978), pp 33-76.
- B. Audoly, H. Berestycki, Y. Pomeau, Réaction-diffusion en écoulement stationnaire rapide, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 328 II (2000), pp 255-262.

- [3] R.D. Benguria, M.C. Depassier, Variational characterization of the speed of propagation of fronts for the nonlinear diffusion equation, Comm. Math. Phys. 175 (1996), pp 221-227.
- [4] H. Berestycki, The influence of advection on the propagation of fronts in reaction-diffusion equations, In: Nonlinear PDE's in Condensed Matter and Reactive Flows, H. Berestycki and Y. Pomeau eds., Kluwer Academic Publ., 2002, pp 1-45.
- [5] H. Berestycki, F. Hamel, Front propagation in periodic excitable media, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 55 (2002), pp 949-1032.
- [6] H. Berestycki, F. Hamel, Generalized waves for reaction-diffusion equations, preprint.
- [7] H. Berestycki, F. Hamel, N. Nadirashvili, The principal eigenvalue of elliptic operators with large drift and applications to nonlinear propagation phenomena, Comm. Math. Phys. 253 (2005), pp 451-480.
- [8] H. Berestycki, F. Hamel, N. Nadirashvili, The speed of propagation for KPP type problems. I -Periodic framework, J. Eur. Math. Soc. 7 (2005), pp 173-213.
- [9] H. Berestycki, F. Hamel, L. Roques, Analysis of the periodically fragmented environment model : II - Biological invasions and pulsating travelling fronts, J. Math. Pures Appl. 84 (2005), pp 1101-1146.
- [10] H. Berestycki, B. Larrouturou, P.-L. Lions, Multidimensional traveling-wave solutions of a flame propagation model, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 111 (1990), pp 33-49.
- [11] H. Berestycki, B. Larrouturou, J.-M. Roquejoffre, Stability of traveling fronts in a curved flame model, Part I, Linear analysis, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 117 (1992), pp 97-117.
- [12] H. Berestycki, B. Nicolaenko, B. Scheurer, Traveling waves solutions to combustion models and their singular limits, SIAM J. Math. Anal. 16 (1985), pp 1207-1242.
- [13] H. Berestycki, L. Nirenberg, Travelling fronts in cylinders, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré, Anal. Non Lin. 9 (1992), pp 497-572.
- [14] M. Bramson, Convergence of solutions of the Kolmogorov equation to travelling waves, Memoirs Amer. Math. Soc. 44, 1983.
- [15] P. Constantin, A. Kiselev, A. Oberman, L. Ryzhik, Bulk burning rate in passive-reactive diffusion, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 154 (2000), pp 53-91.
- [16] E.B. Davies, *Heat kernels and spectral theory*, Cambridge Univ. Press, 1989.
- [17] P.C. Fife, J.B. McLeod, The approach of solutions of non-linear diffusion equations to traveling front solutions, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 65 (1977), pp 335-361.
- [18] R.A. Fisher, The advance of advantageous genes, Ann. Eugenics 7 (1937), pp 335-369.
- [19] M. Freidlin, On wave front propagation in periodic media, In: Stochastic analysis and applications, ed. M. Pinsky, Advances in Probability and related topics 7, M. Dekker, New York, 1984, pp 147-166.
- [20] T. Gallay, Local stability of critical fronts in nonlinear parabolic pde's, Nonlinearity 7 (1994), pp 741-764.
- [21] J. Gärtner, M. Freidlin, On the propagation of concentration waves in periodic and random media, Sov. Math. Dokl. 20 (1979), pp 1282-1286.

- [22] A. Grigor'yan, Gaussian upper bounds for the heat kernel on arbitrary manifolds, J. Diff. Geom. 45 (1997), pp 33-52.
- [23] K.P. Hadeler, F. Rothe, Travelling fronts in nonlinear diffusion equations, J. Math. Biol. 2 (1975), pp 251-263.
- [24] F. Hamel, Formules min-max pour les vitesses d'ondes progressives multidimensionnelles, Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse 8 (1999), pp 259-280.
- [25] F. Hamel, S. Omrani, Existence of multidimensional travelling fronts with a multistable nonlinearity, Adv. Diff. Eq. 5 (2000), pp 557-582.
- [26] S. Heinze, The speed of travelling waves for convective reaction-diffusion equations, Preprint MPI, Leipzig, 2001.
- [27] S. Heinze, G. Papanicolaou, A. Stevens, Variational principles for propagation speeds in inhomogeneous media, SIAM J. Appl. Math. 62 (2001), pp 129-148.
- [28] W. Hudson, B. Zinner, Existence of travelling waves for reaction-diffusion equations of Fisher type in periodic media, In : Boundary Problems for Functional Differential Equations, World Scientific, 1995, pp 187-199.
- [29] C.K.R.T. Jones, Spherically symmetric solutions of a reaction-diffusion equation, J. Diff. Eqs. 49 (1983), pp 142-169.
- [30] Ya.I. Kanel', On the stability of solutions of the equations of combustion theory for finite initial functions, Mat. Sbornik 65 (1964), pp 398-413.
- [31] A. Kiselev, L. Ryzhik, Enhancement of the traveling front speeds in reaction-diffusion equations with advection, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré, Anal. Non Lin. 18 (2001), pp 309-358.
- [32] A.N. Kolmogorov, I.G. Petrovsky, N.S. Piskunov, Étude de l'équation de la diffusion avec croissance de la quantité de matière et son application à un problème biologique, Bulletin Université d'Etat à Moscou (Bjul. Moskowskogo Gos. Univ.), Série internationale A 1 (1937), pp 1-26.
- [33] C.D. Levermore, J.X. Xin, Multidimensional stability of traveling waves in a bistable reactiondiffusion equation, II, Comm. Part. Diff. Equations 17 (1999), pp 1901-1924.
- [34] R. Lui, Biological growth and spread modeled by systems of recursions. I. Mathematical theory, Math. Bios. 93 (1989), pp 269-295.
- [35] A.J. Majda, P.E. Souganidis, Large scale front dynamics for turbulent reaction-diffusion equations with separated velocity scales, Nonlinearity 7 (1994), pp 1-30.
- [36] J.-F. Mallordy, J.-M. Roquejoffre, A parabolic equation of the KPP type in higher dimensions, SIAM J. Math. Anal. 26 (1995), pp 1-20.
- [37] H. Matano, Traveling waves in spatially inhomogeneous diffusive media with bistable nonlinearity I, preprint.
- [38] H.P. McKean, Application of Brownian motion to the equation of KPP, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 28 (1975), pp 323-331.
- [39] K.-I. Nakamura, Effective speed of traveling wavefronts in periodic inhomogeneous media, preprint.
- [40] J.-M. Roquejoffre, Stability of traveling fronts in a curved flame model, Part II : Non-linear orbital stability, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 117 (1992), pp 119-153.

- [41] J.-M. Roquejoffre, Eventual monotonicity and convergence to travelling fronts for the solutions of parabolic equations in cylinders, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré, Anal. Non Lin. 14 (1997), pp 499-552.
- [42] N. Shigesada, K. Kawasaki, *Biological invasions: theory and practice*, Oxford Series in Ecology and Evolution, Oxford : Oxford UP, 1997.
- [43] A. Volpert, V. Volpert, Existence of multidimensional travelling waves and systems of waves, Comm. Part. Diff. Equations 26 (2001), pp 421-459.
- [44] A.I. Volpert, V.A. Volpert, V.A. Volpert, Traveling wave solutions of parabolic systems, Translations of Math. Monographs 140, Amer. Math. Soc., 1994.
- [45] H.F. Weinberger, On spreading speeds and traveling waves for growth and migration in periodic habitat, J. Math. Biol. 45 (2002), pp 511-548.
- [46] X. Xin, Existence and stability of travelling waves in periodic media governed by a bistable nonlinearity, J. Dyn. Diff. Eq. 3 (1991), pp 541-573.
- [47] X. Xin, Existence of planar flame fronts in convective-diffusive periodic media, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 121 (1992), pp 205-233.